

# 2023 State of the States Legislative Roadmap for Reducing Overdose Deaths and Increasing Access to Treatment

November 2023





Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association

### **Table of Contents**

Introduction	3
Strategy 1: Syringe Services Programs	6
Strategy 2: Fentanyl Test Strips	10
Strategy 3: Drug Checking Equipment	10
<b>Strategy 4:</b> Medication for Addiction Treatment in Correctional Settings	14
<b>Strategy 5:</b> Withdrawal Management Services in Correctional Settings	19
<b>Strategy 6:</b> School Response to Drug- related Incidents	23
<b>Strategy 7:</b> Naloxone in Public High Schools	27
<b>Strategy 8:</b> Substance Use Treatment in the Emergency Department	30
<b>Strategy 9:</b> Substance Use During Pregnancy and Family Care Plans	34
<b>Strategy 10:</b> Overdose Fatality Review Teams	39



LAPPA wishes to acknowledge the valuable input and support of Rulo Strategies LLC in the development of this report and LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Labs

### INTRODUCTION

The provisional drug overdose death data from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates that over 110,000 overdose deaths occurred in the 12month period ending in December 2022.<sup>1</sup> Illicit synthetic drugs like fentanyl and methamphetamine, often in combination with other drugs, including cocaine, heroin, and xylazine, caused the majority of these overdose deaths. The data show that fatal drug overdoses in the U.S. leveled out in 2022 after a sharp increase from 2019 to 2021. The biggest percentage increase in overdose deaths in 2022 occurred in Washington and Wyoming, where deaths were up 22 percent as compared to 2021. South Dakota had the biggest percentage decrease in overdose deaths in 2022, where deaths decreased 18 percent from 102 to 84 deaths.

A comprehensive review of the evidence suggests that there are several strategies that can assist state leaders and other stakeholders in preventing overdoses, often by increasing access to treatment. This *2023 State of the States: Legislative Roadmap for Reducing Overdose Deaths and Increasing Access to Treatment* (the *Roadmap*) guides state leaders on the most effective approaches to addressing the opioid and other drug epidemic by identifying 10 evidence-based policy approaches to reduce overdoses. The *Roadmap* can also be used to monitor states' adoption and implementation of the 10 strategies.

### Ten Policy Strategies to Reduce Overdoses and Increase Access to Treatment

Each of the 10 strategies outlined in the *Roadmap* points to a specific type of policy that states can implement to reduce overdose deaths and increase access to substance use treatment. The 10 strategies are identified below.

### TEN STRATEGIES TO REDUCE OVERDOSES AND INCREASE ACCESS TO TREATMENT



### Syringe Services Programs

Support access to syringe services programs by adopting laws that implicitly or explicitly authorize them.

### **Fentanyl Test Strips**

Support the expanded use of fentanyl test strips by adopting laws to exlude the possession of fentanyl test strips from drug paraphernalia penalties.



### Drug Checking Equipment

Support the expanded use of drug checking equipment that tests for substances other than fentanyl by adopting laws to exclude the possession of such drug checking equipment from drug paraphernalia penalties.



### Medication for Addiction Treatment in Correctional Settings

Expand access to medication for addiction treatment (MAT) in custodial settings by requiring state or local correctional facilities to provide MAT through statewide law or state policy.



#### Withdrawal Management Services in Correctional Settings

Require that state and local correctional facilities provide medically managed withdrawal management services through statewide law or state policy.



#### School Response to Drug-related Incidents

Remove laws that require a drug-related incident at school to be reported to law enforcement and implement evidence-based policy approaches that establish a consistent and positive response to drug-related incidents across public schools.



#### Naloxone in Schools

Require all public high schools (at a minimum) in the state to store naloxone on site for responding to overdoses at school or school-sponsored events.



#### Substance Use Treatment in the Emergency Department

Require in-hospital or satellite emergency facilities treating individuals for substance use disorder (SUD) or an overdose to establish specific discharge protocols for such patients, including referrals to outside SUD treatment providers or initiation of medication for addiction treatment for those individuals, where appropriate.



#### Substance Use During Pregnancy and Family Care Plans

Assist pregnant or postpartum individuals with substance use disorder in seeking help by having specific laws/regulations designed to help families with substance-exposed infants and not automatically considering substance use during pregnancy or giving birth to a substance-exposed infant to be child abuse or neglect, by itself.



#### **Overdose Fatality Review Teams**

Adopt statewide laws expressly authorizing an overdose fatality review team to obtain certain disclosure-protected information from state and local entities.

### Five States Have Adopted At Least Seven of the Ten Strategies

Five states – Maine, Maryland, New Hampshire, Pennsylvania, and Rhode Island – have adopted at least seven of the above-mentioned strategies. Of these five states, Maryland is the only state to have adopted all 10 strategies.



Fourteen states have adopted five to six strategies, 17 states and D.C. have adopted three to four strategies, and 15 states have adopted zero to two strategies.

The remainder of this report will examine the adoption of each of the 10 strategies.

### STRATEGY 1: SUPPORT EXPANDED ACCESS TO SYRINGE SERVICES PROGRAMS

Syringe services programs (SSPs), a form of harm reduction, provide a wide range of

services, including but not limited to, the provision of new, unused hypodermic needles/syringes, and other injection drug use supplies, such as cookers, tourniquets, alcohol wipes, and sharps waste disposal containers, to people who inject drugs (PWID). The goal of SSPs is to prevent the spread of HIV, viral hepatitis, and other diseases among PWID.<sup>2</sup> Many SSPs also provide a range of other services, including linkages to substance use disorder (SUD) treatment and recovery services, emergency opioid antagonists, HIV/ hepatitis C (HCV) testing, wound care, education on saferuse practices, and other support services.3,4



#### As of August 2023, 39 states and

D.C. support access to SSPs with jurisdiction-wide laws that explicitly or implicitly authorize them.

#### WHY ARE SYRINGE SERVICES PROGRAMS IMPORTANT?

### People who inject drugs face increased risk of bloodborne disease and infection

Among PWID, 48 percent of those aged 18 to 24 and 44 percent aged 25 to 29 share needles/syringes.<sup>5</sup> Sharing needles/syringes or other drug injection equipment increases the risk of HIV transmission. Not surprisingly, PWID accounted for 7 percent of new HIV infections in 2020 in the United States.<sup>6</sup> Moreover, sharing injection equipment and reusing needles/syringes increases the risk of transmitting HCV and hepatitis B (HBV) among PWID—diseases that can cause complications to HIV-positive individuals.<sup>7</sup>

### People who inject drugs may experience difficulties obtaining new needles/syringes

Current legal barriers, costs, and discretionary practices by store owners or employees make purchasing new needles/syringes in pharmacies difficult.<sup>8</sup> Without laws in place mandating nonprescription sales of these items, PWID may be denied access—meaning that obtaining new needles/syringes outside SSPs may be extremely difficult, especially in rural or remote areas.<sup>9</sup>

#### People who inject drugs experience unique barriers to healthcare access

Research suggests that PWID may delay or avoid medical care due to the stigma they encounter in the general healthcare system and the stigma attached to certain forms of treatment, such as methadone.<sup>10</sup> One study found that the most frequently reported barrier to healthcare access among a study group of people who use drugs (PWUD) was "judgment from clinicians."<sup>11</sup> Integrating health care into spaces where PWID feel "safe," such as SSPs, may empower individuals to access a higher level of care and seek ongoing treatment.<sup>12</sup> In addition, approximately 21 percent of PWID with HIV have no health insurance,<sup>13</sup> making community-based SSPs that provide or link to health care a crucial access point for this population.

#### Syringe services programs are both effective and cost-effective

Research supports SSPs as cost-effective interventions in preventing HIV.<sup>14</sup> For example, a 2016 evaluation of an SSP in the District of Columbia showed a 70 percent decrease in new HIV cases among PWID and a total of 120 HIV cases averted in two years.<sup>15</sup> In addition, a 2019 study suggests that, through legalized needle/syringe exchanges, the city of Baltimore would see a predicted savings of \$43.4 million annually and \$434.3 million over 10 years, with an annual return on investment of \$32 million.<sup>16,17</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DO SYRINGE SERVICES PROGRAMS HAVE?

#### Syringe services programs are associated with decreases in risk behaviors

Several studies conclude that SSPs are associated with reductions in injection risk behaviors, such as reusing or sharing injection drug use equipment.<sup>18</sup> One study, for example, looking at a one-for-one syringe exchange program, found that increased syringe exchange coverage corresponded to a 58 percent reduction in sharing injection equipment and a 21 percent reduction in reusing needles/syringes.<sup>19</sup>

### Syringe services programs are associated with reduced incidents of infection

Decades of research highlights the efficacy of SSPs in preventing infectious disease,<sup>20</sup> with the impact of these programs on reducing HIV transmission rates especially well documented.<sup>21</sup> Although there is a need for continued evaluation, early analyses of SSPs show reductions in HBV and HCV incidence as high as 80 percent and reductions in HIV incidence between 33 and 70 percent.<sup>22,23</sup>

#### Syringe services programs create opportunities for integrated treatment and linkages to various health and social services

New SSP participants are up to five times more likely to enter into drug treatment, suggesting the utility of these programs for both linkages to care and onsite provision of services.<sup>24</sup> A statistical model of SSPs providing on-site buprenorphine treatment predicted that providing such services would avert 20.8 percent of fatal opioid overdoses and result in an 8.6 percent higher treatment initiation rate.<sup>25</sup> Furthermore, providing buprenorphine treatment at an SSP is cost-effective.<sup>26</sup> Research also highlights the efficacy and cost-effectiveness of providing early-intervention wound care and soft-tissue infection services at SSPs, addressing another critical health risk among PWID.<sup>27,28</sup>

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO EXPAND ACCESS TO SYRINGE SERVICES PROGRAMS?

Since 2021, three states, Arizona, Oklahoma, and West Virginia, have enacted statutes authorizing SSPs. The remaining 36 states and D.C. adopted statutes in 2020 or earlier.



#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Syringe Services Program Act* authorizes the establishment of comprehensive SSPs, which are associated with a decrease in bloodborne infectious disease diagnoses and the number of needlestick injuries to first responders and others.

Click here to read the full Model Syringe Services Program Act

A webinar recording about harm reduction from LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

### STRATEGY 2: DO NOT SUBJECT FENTANYL TEST STRIPS TO DRUG PARAPHERNALIA PENALTIES

#### &

### STRATEGY 3: DO NOT SUBJECT DRUG CHECKING EQUIPMENT THAT TESTS FOR DRUGS OTHER THAN FENTANYL TO DRUG PARAPHERNALIA PENALTIES

Increasing concerns over fentanyl-related overdoses, as well as overdoses caused by other unknown adulterants within substances, alerted many policymakers to the concept of "drug checking." Drug checking is the process of identifying, analyzing, or

detecting the composition of drugs or adulterants within a sampled substance.<sup>29</sup>

Perhaps the best-known type of drug checking equipment (DCE) are fentanyl test strips (FTS), which disclose the presence or absence of fentanyl in a tested substance. Although FTS are the most publicized type of DCE, they constitute only a subset of such equipment. DCE varies widely in terms of technological complexity, the drug(s) being tested for, and the types of results provided to the user. Simple testing methods include FTS and other rapid drug test strips, liquid reagent tests, and thin-layer chromatography kits.<sup>30</sup>



Generally, these testing methods provide qualitative information about the presence of a particular drug/substance or lack thereof. However, these methods do not reveal the presence of substances beyond the scope of the test, nor do they provide quantitative information about drug potency. More complex and advanced DCE provides added information about the composition of drugs and other adulterants within a tested substance, as well as drug potency. Advanced DCE includes Fouriertransform infrared spectroscopy, gas chromatography/mass spectrometry, highperformance liquid chromatography, and nuclear magnetic resonance techniques.<sup>31,32</sup>

As of September 2023, 30 jurisdictions (29 states and D.C.) support access to DCE that tests for substances other than fentanyl by not subjecting such DCE to drug

paraphernalia penalties. Forty-six jurisdictions (45 states and D.C.) support access to FTS via jurisdiction-wide laws that do not subject the possession or use of FTS to

drug paraphernalia penalties.

### WHY ARE DRUG CHECKING AND FENTANYL TEST STRIPS IMPORTANT?

## Fentanyl test strips are accurate, easy to use, and low cost

FTS are simple to use for harm reduction service workers or PWUD. Results are available in a few minutes and are highly accurate.<sup>33</sup> An individual FTS costs approximately one dollar.<sup>34</sup> Low cost, ease of use, and utility both in and out of healthcare settings make FTS a useful tool—especially given the reluctance of some PWUD to engage with harm reduction services at distribution



sites due to a fear of legal repercussions or stigma.<sup>35</sup> In light of these benefits, the CDC and the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) jointly announced in 2021 that federal funds may be used to purchase FTS.<sup>36</sup>

### Using fentanyl test strips is associated with safer or reduced drug use

Several studies demonstrate the effectiveness of FTS in promoting actual behavioral change through safer or reduced drug use.<sup>37,38,39</sup> In one study, 43 percent of individuals reported safer drug use behavior following the use of FTS, with behavior change being five times more likely after receipt of a fentanyl-positive test result.<sup>40</sup> A 2020 study showed similar results, with 26.5 percent of individuals receiving a positive FTS result abstaining from using the drug and 30.1 percent using a lower dose.<sup>41</sup> Other examples of behavior changes include disposing of the fentanyl-positive drug, using it with other people around, having naloxone on hand, and taking a small ("tester") dose of the drug to observe potency.<sup>42</sup>

### Comprehensive drug checking involves testing for drugs beyond fentanyl

Although overdoses due to fentanyl exposure garner a great amount of attention, many other drugs of concern exist. Recent U.S. statistics showing increases in methamphetamine, xylazine, and polysubstance-involved overdose deaths demonstrate this fact.<sup>43,44,45</sup> A drug checking strategy limited to fentanyl or fentanyl analogs is incomplete. It is impossible to know what the drugs of concern will be in future years, and policymakers do not know which types of DCE will prove most useful going forward. Accordingly, a comprehensive drug checking initiative should involve testing for multiple drugs, not just fentanyl, and involve more technology than rapid testing strips.

#### Drug checking programs promote outreach and engagement

Drug checking programs successfully facilitate outreach to PWUD.<sup>46</sup> Through FTS distribution, community partners provide information and linkages to treatment services. Although there is a lack of research examining long-term recovery engagement outcomes associated with FTS programming, stakeholder attitudes surrounding the use of FTS programs for service referrals are positive.<sup>47,48,49</sup>

### WHAT KIND OF PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO ENSURE THAT DRUG CHECKING EQUIPMENT, INCLUDING FENTANYL TEST STRIPS, ARE NOT SUBJECT TO DRUG PARAPHERNALIA VIOLATIONS?

Thirty-four states have adopted legislation since 2021 that addresses how drug paraphernalia laws apply to all DCE or a subset of DCE. In 15 states, this new legislation only applies to FTS. In the other 19 states, the new laws pertain to both FTS and DCE that check for at least one substance other than fentanyl. Some of the legislative activity may reflect states' proactive approaches to ensuring legal clarity. For example, six states with laws adopted in the past five years already had existing drug paraphernalia statutes that likely allowed for the legal use of all DCE, including FTS. (These six states are New Hampshire, Oregon, Rhode Island, South Carolina, Vermont, and West Virginia.)

#### Implementation Timeline: Fentanyl Test Strips

Forty-six jurisdictions (45 states + D.C.) support the expanded use of fentanyl test strips (FTS) by adopting laws to exclude the possession of such fentanyl test strips from drug paraphernalia penalties



States that have adopted laws to support access to FTS as of September 2023
States that do not need to enact FTS access provisions to keep drug paraphernalia penalties from applying

#### Implementation Timeline: Drug Checking Equipment

Thirty jurisdictions (29 states + D.C.) support access to drug checking equipment (DCE) that tests for substances other than fentanyl by not subjecting such DCE to drug paraphernalia penalties



States that do not need to enact DCE provisions to keep drug paraphernalia penalties from applying

#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Fentanyl Test Strip and Other Drug Checking Equipment Act* guides states in introducing legislation to authorize the use and possession of all DCE, including FTS. Click here to read the full text of the **Model Fentanyl Test Strip and Other Drug Checking Equipment Act**.

A webinar recording about harm reduction from LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

### STRATEGY 4: REQUIRE ACCESS TO MEDICATION FOR ADDICTION TREATMENT IN STATE OR LOCAL CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS

Medication for addiction treatment (MAT) is a critical component of evidence-based treatment for opioid use disorder (OUD).<sup>50</sup> Medications that treat OUD stabilize brain chemistry, restore disrupted metabolic functions, and act to relieve physiological cravings while blocking the euphoric effects of opioid use.<sup>51</sup> Currently, there are three

forms of MAT approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA): buprenorphine, naltrexone, and methadone.<sup>52</sup>

As of September 2023, 16 states have requirements to implement MAT in all, or nearly all, state or local correctional settings.

WHY IS MEDICATION FOR ADDICTION TREATMENT IMPORTANT IN CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS?

Individuals newly released from a correctional setting are at a high risk for overdose



#### A large body of research shows that

individuals are at an elevated risk for overdose and overdose-related mortality both immediately upon reentering the community from a correctional setting (*i.e.,* within the first two weeks) and during a longer reentry period (*e.g.,* up to two years).<sup>53,54</sup> In fact, drug overdose is the leading cause of death following release from prisons or jails,<sup>55</sup> with released individuals being 56 to 129 times more likely to die of an overdose compared to the general population, depending on the length of time since release, according to some estimates.<sup>56,57,58</sup>

### Adulteration of illicit drugs increases overdose risk in correctional settings

With fentanyl and other adulterants (*e.g.,* xylazine) infiltrating many drugs in the illegal drug supply in the U.S., the risk of overdose is significantly higher for all individuals, including those incarcerated. Fentanyl is easily smuggled into correctional settings, and only a minuscule amount can cause an overdose.<sup>59</sup> Moreover, as individuals in jails and prisons usually have reduced drug tolerance levels due to decreased opioid use during incarceration, highly potent substances can easily cause an overdose.<sup>60</sup> Although current reporting standards for correctional

settings make it difficult to estimate corrections-based fentanyl overdoses, research suggests that overdose events in correctional settings are increasing.<sup>61</sup>

### Rates of substance use disorder, particularly opioid use disorder, are high among incarcerated populations

The most recent national data indicate that 58 percent of individuals in state prisons and 63 percent of individuals in jails meet the criteria for "drug dependence or abuse," as defined in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (DSM-IV).<sup>62</sup> In comparison, only about five percent of the general population meet the criteria. Moreover, about 15 percent of the incarcerated population has OUD.<sup>63,64</sup> Research also suggests that involvement in the criminal justice system correlates with an increased severity of OUD.<sup>65</sup>

### There is a significant, unmet need for medication for addiction treatment in correctional settings

The availability of MAT in American correctional settings is limited.<sup>66,67</sup> As of 2019, only 19 percent of local jails reported initiating MAT for incarcerated people identified as having OUD.<sup>68</sup> Another study found that slightly less than one-third of individuals screened as having OUD received any form of medication to treat their disease while in jail.<sup>69</sup> Such statistics, however, are based on individuals screened for OUD and may not fully represent unmet needs, as only about six in 10 local jails conduct substance use screening at intake.<sup>70</sup> Even where facilities report MAT availability, some restrict MAT use to special populations (*e.g.*, pregnant individuals) or specific times (*e.g.*, at release).<sup>71</sup> Other correctional settings provide MAT only if the individual was receiving it before entry, or they may restrict the type of MAT available.<sup>72</sup>

### Access to all three medications for addiction treatment is preferred for individuals with opioid use disorder

National medical organizations and federal guidance recommend giving patients access to all three FDA-approved forms of MAT.<sup>73,74</sup> However, this is not the practice in many correctional settings. One study of state prison systems found that 36 percent offered naltrexone, 15 percent offered buprenorphine, nine percent offered methadone, and seven percent offered all three.<sup>75</sup> For correctional settings that provide access only to naltrexone, research indicates that naltrexone is not as effective in preventing long-term relapse as either methadone or buprenorphine.<sup>76,77</sup> For example, one study suggests that while naltrexone increases the median time to relapse in justice-involved populations as compared to treatment without medication, there was no difference in relapse rates for the two populations after one year.<sup>78</sup>

### Limited access to medication for addiction treatment in correctional settings exacerbates racial inequities

In recent years, Black communities have been disproportionately impacted by overdose deaths,<sup>79</sup> with rates of overdose death among Black men rising by over 200

percent in the past five years, as compared to a 69 percent increase among white men.<sup>80</sup> Black individuals with OUD are also less likely to start on MAT for a variety of reasons, including racial differences in interactions with health, human services, and criminal justice systems that are undergirded by structural racism.<sup>81</sup> Moreover, Black people are disproportionately incarcerated in state prisons and local jails,<sup>82</sup> and time spent in correctional settings further decreases the likelihood of MAT initiation.<sup>83</sup> As disparities widen in both rates of OUD and access to MAT, the availability of these potentially life-saving medicines within jails and prisons is critical.<sup>84</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DOES THE PROVISION OF MEDICATION FOR ADDICTION TREATMENT IN CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS HAVE?

### Providing medication for addiction treatment in correctional settings reduces overdose deaths

Research indicates that providing MAT during incarceration reduces post-release overdose deaths.<sup>85</sup> One recent study found that providing MAT in jails decreased overdose mortality upon reentry by 80 percent.<sup>86</sup> This impact remained even in high-risk environments. For example, another study showed that providing MAT to incarcerated people is associated with decreased post-release mortality despite a worsening fentanyl crisis within the jurisdiction.<sup>87</sup> Additional research indicates that if all incarcerated individuals with a clinical need for MAT received it, 668 lives per 10,000 incarcerated people would be saved.<sup>88</sup> Researchers predict that this impact would increase to over 1,600 lives saved per 10,000 people if the medications were provided both during incarceration and after release.<sup>89</sup>

### Providing medication for addiction treatment in correctional settings reduces recidivism and improves treatment outcomes

The risk of recidivism is lower among adults who are offered MAT during incarceration.<sup>90</sup> A recent study found that adults formerly held in jail and who had access to buprenorphine were less likely to recidivate (48.2 percent recidivism rate) compared to individuals released from a comparable facility not offering MAT (62.5 percent recidivism rate).<sup>91</sup> In addition, individuals receiving MAT during incarceration are less likely to relapse after reentry.<sup>92,93</sup> Research demonstrates that continuing methadone treatment while incarcerated increases the likelihood of treatment engagement after release.<sup>94</sup>

### Access to medication for addiction treatment may disrupt illicit drug trading in correctional settings

A common concern about providing MAT in correctional settings is that the medications will be diverted and used by incarcerated individuals for non-prescribed use.<sup>95</sup> Research indicates, however, that not only are diversion events relatively uncommon (as few as six diversion events per 4,000 prescribed doses in one study) and preventable, but also that formal MAT programs may function to disrupt illicit drug trades.<sup>96,97</sup> Reports from one state prison system indicate that following the initiation of MAT, rates of drug smuggling within the prison system decreased.<sup>98</sup>

### Providing medication for addiction treatment in correctional settings is cost-effective

A large body of research demonstrates that MAT is both "cost-effective and costbeneficial."<sup>99</sup> For example, studies show that the use of buprenorphine and methadone is more cost-effective than treatment approaches without medication.<sup>100</sup> Although providing any of the three medications reduces healthcare utilization costs,<sup>101</sup> offering all three types of MAT maximizes cost benefits, as naltrexone-only approaches appear to be more expensive and less effective.

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO ENSURE THAT INDIVIDUALS INCARCERATED IN CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS HAVE ACCESS TO MEDICATION FOR ADDICTION TREATMENT?

Only seven of the 16 states with MAT requirements have statutory provisions, while the remaining nine states adopted state policy and/or allocated funding to support the implementation of MAT in correctional settings. A planning period of 12-18 months is common when implementing MAT in correctional settings. As a result, the dates below may not reflect the date when all (or most) facilities provided MAT.

Finally, some states, like Colorado and Maine, have incrementally adopted policies to address MAT in jails and prisons. For example, in 2019, Colorado required county jails that receive Jail Based Behavioral Health Services (JBBS) funding to have an MAT policy in place on or before January 1, 2020. In 2020, Colorado authorized and strongly urged MAT for individuals with OUD in the custody of the department of corrections, local jails, multijurisdictional jails, municipal jails, and the department of human services. Finally, in 2023, Colorado passed a statute requiring jails to provide MAT by July 2023.



States with statutory provisions requiring access to MAT in state and local correctional settings as of September 2023

States that have implemented MAT in correctional settings via state policy/contract with an MAT organization/budget allocation as of September 2023

#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Access to Medication for Addiction Treatment in Correctional Settings Act*, written in collaboration with the O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law at the Georgetown University Law Center, sets forth a comprehensive, evidence-based framework for ensuring that all incarcerated individuals with an SUD be provided access to FDA-approved MAT in state and local correctional settings.

Click here to read the full <u>Model Access to Medication for Addiction Treatment in</u> <u>Correctional Settings Act</u>.

A webinar recording about overdose prevention and treatment in corrections settings from LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

### STRATEGY 5: REQUIRE STATE AND LOCAL CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS TO PROVIDE WITHDRAWAL MANAGEMENT SERVICES

Withdrawal management protocols outline a comprehensive approach to the treatment, monitoring, and long-term recovery plan for individuals in a correctional setting<sup>102</sup> who experience withdrawal from drugs or alcohol. Best practice guidelines

for withdrawal management recommend that, for individuals in custody who are intoxicated or undergoing withdrawal, correctional settings should: (1) allow qualified healthcare professionals to monitor those individuals within a safe housing environment; (2) incorporate specialized treatment for pregnant and postpartum individuals; (3) create defined protocols to prevent suicide and self-harm during and after cessation of substances; and (4) initiate or continue clinically appropriate medications, including MAT such as buprenorphine and methadone.<sup>103</sup>



#### In addition to medical

management, proper protocols specify screening, assessment, and continued-care procedures.<sup>104</sup> Without withdrawal management protocols, an inmate's withdrawal from drugs and alcohol can be fatal. Even if the individual avoids death, withdrawal can cause severe dehydration, vomiting, electrolyte imbalance, blood pressure and cardiac problems, seizures, and psychiatric issues (including increased suicidal tendencies).<sup>105</sup> Although this issue is present in both jails and prisons, it is particularly important for jails, which house a population that shuffles between in-custody and release.

As of June 2023, nine states have statutory requirements to provide medically managed withdrawal management services in state and/or local correctional settings via either statewide law or protocol/policy.

### WHY ARE WITHDRAWAL MANAGEMENT PROTOCOLS IN CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS IMPORTANT?

### Justice-involved individuals have elevated risk factors for dangerous withdrawal outcomes

Research indicates that individuals with co-occurring substance use and mental health disorders make up 15 percent of people arrested annually.<sup>106</sup> This population is at an elevated risk of severe withdrawal symptoms and complications.<sup>107</sup> Moreover, individuals with co-occurring disorders are at a higher risk of suicide.<sup>108</sup> This is a significant concern, as untreated withdrawal symptoms can increase suicide risk,<sup>109</sup> and suicide is the leading cause of death in jails.<sup>110</sup> Physical comorbidities also increase the risk of death from withdrawal.<sup>111</sup> Incarcerated individuals have higher rates of chronic health issues than the general population but are less likely to have received treatment for these comorbidities. This places this group at an elevated risk for adverse withdrawal outcomes.<sup>112,113</sup>

### There is a significant unmet need for comprehensive withdrawal protocols in jails

While national estimates of the percentage of individuals entering jails in withdrawal are unavailable, data from specific jurisdictions indicate a high need for services. In the period from 2000 to 2019, mortality in jails due to drug or alcohol intoxication increased by 397 percent.<sup>114</sup> Currently, drugs and alcohol are the third-leading cause of death in U.S. jails.<sup>115</sup> The extent to which withdrawal specifically contributes to jailbased mortality is unknown, however, as withdrawal-specific deaths are likely underreported.<sup>116</sup> Nationally, for individuals who die of drug or alcohol intoxication in jails, the median length of time between initial incarceration and death is one day.<sup>117</sup> This indicates a critical need for screening and timely delivery of treatment and services.

### Withdrawing from substance use without medication, when an indicated need exists, increases future overdose risk

In the absence of MAT, withdrawal from substances such as opioids places individuals at a higher risk of subsequent overdose death.<sup>118</sup> This is because detoxification lowers an individual's tolerance to substances but does not treat the underlying chronic disorder.<sup>119</sup> Withdrawal without appropriate medical monitoring and subsequent initiation of MAT contributes to high rates of relapse and overdose deaths following release from incarceration.<sup>120</sup> Unfortunately, specialized treatment for withdrawal is uncommon, with less than one percent of people in state correctional settings placed in a detoxification unit during their incarceration.<sup>121</sup>

### Forced withdrawal from medication for addiction treatment can worsen long- and short-term outcomes

In addition to mandating that new arrivals withdraw from illicit substances, some jails require individuals to cease MAT and any prescription opioids used to manage

pain.<sup>122</sup> Aside from the risk of returning to use illicit substances and a subsequent overdose, research also suggests that incarcerated individuals who undergo forced MAT withdrawal later experience an aversion to such treatment after release due to the severity of withdrawal symptoms.<sup>123</sup> Forced withdrawal from MAT in jails may, therefore, act as a barrier to future treatment initiation.

### Many correctional settings lack adequate care for pregnant individuals with substance use disorder

Rapid discontinuation of opioids can be especially dangerous for pregnant individuals, with associated outcomes including premature labor, fetal distress, and miscarriage.<sup>124</sup> As of 2023, however, the majority of states lack laws that cover the treatment of pregnant individuals with SUD or the provision of MAT to this population.<sup>125</sup> In a national survey of U.S. jails, 60 percent of facilities reported maintaining such individuals on MAT initiated in the community prior to entry, while 32 percent reported initiating pregnant individuals on medication once incarcerated.<sup>126</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DO WITHDRAWAL MANAGEMENT PROTOCOLS HAVE?

### Establishing proper protocols reduces liability for deaths in custody and promotes a non-stigmatizing staff culture that prioritizes inmate safety

Recent research found that, between 2015 and 2020, civil litigation involving deaths in custody resulted in over \$292 million awarded to plaintiffs.<sup>127</sup> Frequent contributing factors in these awards involved a correctional setting's failure to screen and properly supervise or monitor an incarcerated individual with a history of substance use, mental illness, or suicidal thoughts. By providing clear protocols and training for all correctional staff, individuals at risk for overdose, withdrawal, or other medical issues may be better identified before these issues reach a critical point.<sup>128</sup> Moreover, training and education on SUD and withdrawal help reduce stigma and promote a culture of objective and evidence-based practice within jails and prisons.<sup>129</sup> Additionally, clarifying staff roles through protocols—including defining situations in which healthcare professionals should be involved—can improve the appropriate delivery of services.<sup>130</sup>

### Adopting standardized reporting procedures enables improved assessment and quality improvement

Withdrawal-related deaths in custody are often categorized as "illness" or "other," with the cause of death being attributed to symptoms without specifying withdrawal as an underlying cause.<sup>131</sup> Withdrawal management protocols for correctional settings that include standardized reporting requirements can increase those facilities' ability to effectively direct funding and improve procedures.

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO ENSURE THAT CORRECTIONAL SETTINGS HAVE WITHDRAWAL MANAGEMENT PROTOCOLS?

Five of the nine states with statewide laws, protocols, or policies to support the implementation of withdrawal management protocols in correctional settings adopted the law or policy after 2020, with Colorado being the most recent state to pass legislation.



### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Withdrawal Management Protocol in Correctional Settings Act* requires evidence-based treatment of SUD, including the use of FDA-approved medications; requires correctional settings to establish and implement administrative and clinical protocols when detaining individuals at risk of withdrawal; and provides state legislators, policymakers, and those in the correctional and health care professions with a comprehensive framework to better respond to withdrawal symptoms and related mental health crises of individuals in custody to decrease their mortality while in correctional settings.

Click here to read the full **Model Withdrawal Management Protocol in Correctional Settings Act**.

A webinar recording about overdose prevention and treatment in corrections settings from LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

### STRATEGY 6: A DRUG-RELATED INCIDENT THAT OCCURS AT SCHOOL SHOULD NOT NECESSARILY BE REPORTED TO LAW ENFORCEMENT

SAMHSA suggests that "schools are the ideal setting to prevent, identify, treat, and support substance use and mental illness concerns."<sup>132</sup> However, many current responses to substance use and drug-related incidents in schools result in

undesired, inequitable, and discriminatory outcomes.<sup>133</sup> While alternative discipline and therapeutic solutions are successful in some school settings, there are no requirements that districts apply evidence-based practices-or universally report on these practices. This results in wide disparities in disciplinary outcomes and what commentators call the "school-to-prison pipeline." An evidence-based policy approach, including "an accurate collection and analysis of data to improve oversight and accountability,"<sup>134</sup> can establish a consistent and positive response to drug-related incidents across public schools.



#### The laws of 22 jurisdictions (21

states and D.C.) do not require a drug-related incident at school to be reported to law enforcement. Eliminating automatic law enforcement reports encourages evidence-based policy approaches that establish a consistent and positive response to drug-related incidents across public schools.

### WHY ARE EVIDENCE-BASED SCHOOL DRUG RESPONSE POLICIES IMPORTANT?

### Rates of substance use and substance use disorder in school-age children are concerning

According to results from the 2021 Youth Risk Behavior Survey, 22 percent of students in grades 9-12 were offered, sold, or given an illegal drug on school property in the preceding 12 months.<sup>135</sup> Recent efforts do not appear to be successful in decreasing substance use by children. From 2015 to 2019, the percentage of youth ages 12 to 17 experiencing a SUD in the prior year increased slightly, from an estimated 3.4 percent to 3.6 percent.<sup>136</sup>

### Without clear, evidence-based policies, students often face criminal penalties for minor behavioral issues, including drug possession and use

Currently, statutes or regulations in 29 states require that all drug offenses in school settings be reported to law enforcement,<sup>137</sup> which results in contact with the justice system for an issue that is likely resolvable at the school and family level. Moreover, in districts with an in-school law enforcement presence (*e.g.*, school resource officers (SROs)), the lines between school-based and law enforcement responses to student behaviors are often unclear, and minor misbehaviors are often criminalized.<sup>138</sup> In a recent study, one out of three SROs surveyed reported that the school does not specify the disciplinary situations in which they are authorized to intervene.<sup>139</sup> Even in situations without an in-school police presence or automatic referrals to law enforcement, school policies that promote punitive and exclusionary responses to drug-related incidents push students toward negative socioeconomic outcomes.

#### Exclusionary discipline in schools for drug-related issues remains common

Exclusionary discipline refers to removing a student from the school without providing services (*e.g.*, out-of-school suspensions and expulsions).<sup>140</sup> Such practices remain common in the U.S., partly due to zero-tolerance policies and mandatory punishments.<sup>141</sup> During the 2021-2022 school year, 62 percent of all public schools had some form of zero-tolerance policy. Of these schools, 85 percent reported that the zero-tolerance policy encompassed the possession of illegal drugs.<sup>142</sup>

### Common disciplinary practices in schools are ineffective and can result in long-term harm

Research highlights the harm caused by exclusionary discipline. Students who have been expelled or suspended have lower educational attainment<sup>143</sup> and are more likely to (1) have contact with the juvenile justice and the criminal justice systems, (2) be charged with a crime as an adult, and (3) need Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits.<sup>144,145</sup> Approximately 30 percent of racial disparities in young adult criminal justice outcomes, SNAP receipt, and college completion flow from inequalities in exposure to school discipline.<sup>146</sup>

### In the absence of comprehensive policies, school responses to drug-related incidents are often discriminatory.

Studies have found that compared to white students, Black students are more than twice as likely to be suspended for the same incident,<sup>147</sup> receive longer suspensions,<sup>148</sup> and experience disciplinary action overall.<sup>149</sup> For example, during the 2015-2016 school year, researchers determined that nationally, students lost instruction due to exclusionary discipline at 23 days lost per 100 students enrolled. However, white students lost instruction at a rate of 14 days lost per 100 white students enrolled, while Black students lost instruction at a rate of 66 days lost per 100 Black students enrolled.<sup>150</sup> Existing education intervention frameworks, such as Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports and Multi-tiered Systems of Support, are promising in improving behavioral outcomes and reducing substance use in children and adolescents.<sup>151</sup> However, research suggests that secondary schools with primarily Black students are significantly more likely to have zero-tolerance policies than predominantly white schools (82 percent and 68 percent, respectively) and are also less likely to utilize alternative behavioral approaches such as social-emotional learning programs.<sup>152</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DO EVIDENCE-BASED DRUG-RESPONSE POLICIES HAVE?

### Evidence-based policies can allow funding to shift away from ineffective approaches

An established, evidence-based policy for drug-related incidents allows school districts to redirect funds into more effective programs and support. Currently, approximately 14 million school students attend a school with a police presence but without a counselor, nurse, psychologist, or social worker.<sup>153</sup> A recent study of state grants that fund SROs shows that SROs do not reduce serious incidents or other infractions such as possession or use of drugs.<sup>154</sup> Additionally, the evidence suggests that SROs may be associated with increased student offenses reported to law enforcement.<sup>155</sup> A funding shift towards behavioral supports may include funding for school counselor positions, which can improve protective factors for students at risk of substance use,<sup>156</sup> or restorative justice coordinator positions.<sup>157</sup>

### Evidence-based policies can set clear priorities

Policies are crucial to reconceptualizing and redefining goals. An established school policy for drug-related incidents demonstrates a shift from punitive discipline toward student retention goals and the delivery of therapeutic support and interventions at the interpersonal, family, and community levels.

### Evidence-based policies can establish data collection and monitoring practices specific to drug-related discipline

A key component of evidence-based policy is data collection and analysis, which allows stakeholders to monitor program delivery and outcomes.<sup>158</sup> Policies that include standardized reporting requirements will provide a better understanding of drug use and abuse in schools, which will, in turn, afford researchers and practitioners more opportunities to identify how to help students who struggle with drug use and abuse to succeed in school.<sup>159</sup> Better data reporting can also highlight areas where disparities exist—a crucial step in improving equity outcomes.

#### Evidence-based school disciplinary policies likely reduce costs

One study found that school dropouts directly associated with disciplinary practices cost Texas between \$750 million and \$1.35 billion over the lifetime of each cohort of students.<sup>160</sup> Moreover, "grade retentions" (*i.e.*, requiring students to repeat grades) associated with disciplinary practices cost Texas an estimated \$76 million annually.

Policies that ensure effective, non-exclusionary discipline practices can reduce instances of grade retention and drop-outs and, therefore, costs.

#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model School Response to Drugs and Drug-related Incidents Act* guides states in establishing a consistent and positive response for public schools to best support students who have drug or drug-related incidents on school premises or at school-related functions.

Click here to read the full text of the **Model School Response to Drugs and Drug**related Incidents Act.

A webinar recording about school response to drugs and drug-related incidents from LAPPA's 2023 Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

### STRATEGY 7: REQUIRE ALL PUBLIC HIGH SCHOOLS TO STORE NALOXONE ON SITE FOR RESPONDING TO OVERDOSES AT SCHOOL AND AT SCHOOL-SPONSORED EVENTS

Guidance from national professional organizations and a growing body of research supports schools keeping naloxone on hand as part of their comprehensive school emergency and response plans.<sup>161</sup> Components of such response plans may consist

of (1) proactive engagement and prevention training to school staff; (2) follow-up support, with an emphasis on vicarious trauma; (3) school-wide education on overdose response and prevention; and (4) protocols for reporting and documenting overdoses and naloxone administration.<sup>162</sup> Moreover, school systems making naloxone available on site should include guidelines regarding when and how naloxone will be administered and provide staff training before implementation.

As of September 2023, eight states have laws requiring all public high schools in the state to maintain naloxone on site for responding to



overdoses at school or school-sponsored events.

#### WHY IS PROVIDING ACCESS TO NALOXONE IN SCHOOLS IMPORTANT?

### The rate of youth drug overdose is increasing, and fentanyl and other synthetic opioids put youth at an elevated overdose risk

Overdose mortality rates among adolescents (ages 14-18) increased by 94 percent between 2019 and 2020 and 20 percent between 2020 to 2021.<sup>163</sup> In 2021, there were 1,146 deaths among adolescents—a rate of 5.49 per 100,000 individuals.<sup>164</sup> Furthermore, in 2021, 77.1 percent of adolescent overdose deaths involved fentanyl.<sup>165</sup> A recent report using 2021 data found that 1.9 percent of all youths aged 12 to 17 reported using opioids in the past year.<sup>166</sup> In addition to fentanyl exposure among the segment of youth using opioids, research shows there is a rise in fentanyl contamination in stimulants, benzodiazepines, and other substances.<sup>167,168</sup> The fentanyl adulteration of drugs other than opioids means that more than the 1.9 percent of youth noted above may be at risk of overdose. Indeed, 14.1 percent of youth report using any illicit drug in the past year while 21.3 percent of youth report any lifetime use.<sup>169</sup>

### Other characteristics of youth put them at a heightened overdose risk

In addition to the rising fentanyl crisis, youth risk factors for overdose include "optimistic bias," meaning that youth perceive less risk of fentanyl's lethality due to beliefs in their invincibility.<sup>170</sup> Youth also are more likely to engage in risk-taking behaviors and have generally shorter drug-use histories. As a result, they may have less ability to gauge risk, are less likely to know what they are consuming, and have a lower tolerance—all factors that increase the risk of overdose.<sup>171</sup> In terms of environmental risk factors, researchers note that the COVID-19 pandemic worsened many adolescents' mental health and potentially compounded risk factors, with many young people experiencing stressors in their home lives.<sup>172</sup>

### Youth who use substances face barriers to accessing and carrying naloxone

Experts highlight a need for increased youth access to naloxone.<sup>173</sup> Although most types of health insurance do not include age restrictions for naloxone coverage, youth access remains low.<sup>174</sup> This may be attributed to several factors, including stigma regarding providing it to youth or incorrect assumptions by pharmacists regarding minimum age requirements for naloxone purchase.<sup>175,176</sup> Health providers, often pediatricians, may also be less likely to educate youth on overdose prevention or prescribe naloxone. In a survey of pediatric residents, 82 percent reported frequent exposure to patients using opioids and at risk of overdose; however, only 42 percent discussed overdose prevention with such patients.<sup>177</sup> Additionally, while 71 percent of residents in pediatrics knew of naloxone as a prevention measure, only 10 percent ever prescribed it.<sup>178</sup> Due to youths' barriers to obtaining naloxone, making the medication available inside schools is important.

### Naloxone can be safely administered in school settings

According to the CDC, naloxone can safely be administered to people of all ages, including children.<sup>179</sup> Estimates of efficacy in reversing an overdose after naloxone administration by a layperson range from 75 to 100 percent.<sup>180</sup> Therefore, teachers, school nurses, and other school staff can be trained to administer the medication successfully. Moreover, naloxone does not affect individuals who do not have opioids in their system.<sup>181</sup> As a result, naloxone is a low-risk intervention that can be used in school settings.

### WHAT IMPACT DOES KEEPING NALOXONE IN SCHOOLS HAVE?

#### Placing naloxone in schools increases marginalized populations' access to it

Racial barriers reduce access to SUD care. For example, Black youth are 49 percent less likely to receive MAT as compared to white youth.<sup>182</sup> With such statistics, there is an increased risk that a Black student will have an untreated SUD as compared to a white student. Given this increased risk, providing access to naloxone in schools is crucial. The differences in naloxone access between rural and urban locations are

also a concern, as studies indicate that prescriptions for the medication differ 25-fold between some rural and urban regions.<sup>183</sup> Schools can be a valuable site at which to provide a method of harm reduction to students with less access to SUD care outside of school.

#### Placing naloxone in schools is a relatively low-cost way to save lives

Between July 2019 and December 2021, there were over 1,800 overdose deaths of individuals aged 10-19 in the 32 U.S. jurisdictions (31 states and the District of Columbia) with available trend data.<sup>184</sup> A handful of those occurred on school grounds. For example, in Rhode Island, where all K-12 schools, public or private, must provide and maintain naloxone in each school facility, the department of health reported nine naloxone administrations in educational settings to students aged 10 to 18 over the past four years.<sup>185</sup> Compared to state and local school budgets, the cost to outfit each school with adequate naloxone, even at the over-the-counter cost of about \$45, is quite modest. Some states, like Colorado, can utilize the naloxone bulk purchase funds available to schools, first responders, and harm reduction programs to provide low or no-cost naloxone.<sup>186</sup> Accordingly, placing naloxone in K-12 or 6-12 schools can be a relatively low-cost way to save lives.

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO REQUIRE ALL PUBLIC HIGH SCHOOLS TO KEEP NALOXONE ON SITE FOR RESPONDING TO OVERDOSES AT SCHOOL AT SCHOOL-SPONSORED EVENTS?

Of the eight states that have statutes requiring public high schools to keep naloxone on site, five states adopted their statute in 2023. Illinois' statute takes effect in 2024.



### STRATEGY 8: INCREASE ACCESS TO SUBSTANCE USE TREATMENT IN EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT SETTINGS

Emergency departments, both hospital-based and freestanding structures, are critical access points for preventing drug and alcohol-related deaths. Individuals with SUD and other comorbidities (*e.g.*, poverty and homelessness) often seek care

in emergency departments.<sup>187</sup> Emergency departments also routinely admit patients with substance use-related emergencies. Historically, however, emergency departments initiated few, if any, interventions for SUD before discharging these patients. Such emergency department-initiated interventions for SUD aim to provide better patient care by providing: (1) screening, brief intervention, and referral to treatment (SBIRT) models; (2) emergency department-initiated MAT; (3) risk education; (4) harm reduction (e.g., naloxone distribution); and/or (5) specialized patient navigator programs.

Individuals with SUD are about five to seven times more likely to be hospitalized than the general population.<sup>188</sup> Substance use-related

states have laws that require in-hospital or satellite emergency facilities treating individuals for substance use disorder (SUD) or an overdose to establish specific discharge protocols for such patients, including referrals to outside SUD treatment providers or initiation of medication for addiction treatment for those individuals, where appropriate ME AK NH WI IL MI RI WA MT ND MN OH IA IN OR NV WY SD NJ CT MD DE CA UT CO NE MO KY WV NM KS AR TN DC AZ NC SC MS AL OK IA GA FI HL TX Legend Yes, as of November 2023 No

hospital visits are rising nationally, with opioid-related inpatient stays increasing by approximately 64 percent from 2005 to 2014 and the rate of opioid-related emergency department visits doubling during that same time frame.<sup>189</sup> In the overall hospitalized population, approximately 15 percent of patients have an active SUD.<sup>190,191</sup>

As of November 2023, seven states have laws that require in-hospital or satellite emergency facilities treating individuals for SUD or an overdose to establish specific discharge protocols for such patients, including referrals to outside SUD treatment providers, and MAT for those individuals, where appropriate.

### WHY ARE EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT-INITIATED INTERVENTIONS FOR SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER IMPORTANT?

### Emergency departments rarely provide in-patient or post-hospitalization follow-up treatment for substance use disorder

In a national survey of emergency department physicians, just five percent of respondents reported that their emergency department provided MAT.<sup>192</sup> Moreover, 57 percent of surveyed physicians believed that "detox" and "rehab" treatment is rarely or never accessible for emergency department patients with indicated need.<sup>193</sup>

### Emergency department-initiated services are feasible and acceptable among patients and providers

Studies demonstrate the effectiveness of emergency department-based interventions that include distributing naloxone,<sup>194,195</sup> SBIRT,<sup>196</sup> harm reduction education, and treatment referrals.<sup>197</sup> Research also supports emergency department initiation of MAT.<sup>198</sup> Initiating MAT at the emergency department is a crucial intervention area, as only about one in four people with an indicated need for MAT actually receive it there.<sup>199</sup> Providing MAT is accepted by emergency department providers, with hospital-based clinicians reporting favorable attitudes towards MAT and a high motivation to treat OUD in hospital settings.<sup>200</sup>

### Hospitals are a critical point of intervention for substance use-impacted populations

An estimated 5.5 to 7.2 percent of patients hospitalized with substance use-related emergencies die within one year of discharge from the emergency department.<sup>201,202</sup> Outcomes are similar among patients with SUD who are hospitalized in general (*i.e.*, not specifically due to overdose), with one study showing that 7.8 percent of hospitalized patients with OUD died within 12 months of discharge.<sup>203</sup> Individuals with SUD are at higher risk of secondary infections and related health issues such as endocarditis, HCV, HIV, and soft-tissue injuries—issues that may require hospitalization.<sup>204</sup> Accordingly, such emergency care visits are a crucial time to engage patients in treatment and services for underlying SUDs.<sup>205</sup>

### Emergency departments present an opportunity for treatment engagement with uninsured and publicly insured individuals who use drugs

Individuals who use drugs are more likely to be uninsured than the general population,<sup>206</sup> and being uninsured increases the likelihood of overdose-related mortality.<sup>207</sup> Although uninsured individuals are a high-risk overdose group, research finds that counties with more uninsured residents are less likely to have Medicaid-accepted substance use treatment facilities.<sup>208</sup> In addition to barriers in accessing MAT,<sup>209</sup> accessibility of harm reduction measures is limited among this population. For example, a recent study found that, historically, naloxone was cost-prohibitive for purchase by individuals without insurance.<sup>210</sup> The initial market price for over-the-counter naloxone seems unlikely to help dramatically. Research suggests that low-

threshold MAT prescribing in settings such as emergency departments can improve engagement with marginalized groups, including uninsured populations.<sup>211</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DO EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT-INITIATED INTERVENTIONS HAVE?

#### Emergency department-based intervention improves health outcomes

Emergency department-initiated substance use care combined with follow-up treatment effectively reduces post-discharge substance use.<sup>212</sup> Research shows that providing buprenorphine-naloxone (*i.e.*, Suboxone) in emergency departments reduces the risk of both future emergency department visits and overdose deaths.<sup>213,214</sup> These improved outcomes are consistent across care settings, with buprenorphine initiation in rural hospitals, for example, associated with reduced future emergency department visits and hospitalization rates.<sup>215</sup>

### Emergency department-initiated programs increase substance use disorder treatment engagement

A 2015 study found that approximately 78 percent of patients continued outpatient SUD treatment after emergency department treatment initiation and follow-up coordination.<sup>216</sup> Another more recent study found that an emergency department-based patient navigator initiative improved 30-day SUD treatment engagement for individuals with alcohol, opioid, and cocaine-related disorders.<sup>217</sup> Research similarly supports the positive impact of emergency department-based initiation of buprenorphine and behavioral counseling on treatment engagement following discharge.<sup>218</sup>

### Emergency department-initiated programs can decrease stigma-related barriers to care, thereby reducing disparities

Emergency department-based substance use initiatives can be a pathway to reducing medical stigma and bias. A recent study found that implementing a hospital-based harm reduction program was associated with decreased stigma, as reported by the hospital staff.<sup>219</sup> Another study suggests that peer recovery specialists may promote positive culture change among hospital staff, reducing bias and stigma toward people with SUD.<sup>220</sup> As substance use stigma disproportionately impacts patients of color, this may be useful in targeting racial disparities in SUD outcomes.<sup>221</sup>

#### Emergency department-initiated programs reduce costs

Several studies show the cost benefits of providing emergency department-based care for SUD. For example, one treatment program for people with SUD reduced future emergency department and inpatient hospital visits, generating a cost savings of \$17,780 per patient.<sup>222</sup> Moreover, multiple studies have demonstrated that SBIRT interventions used in emergency departments are cost-effective.<sup>223,224</sup>

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO INCREASE ACCESS TO SUBSTANCE USE TREATMENT IN EMERGENCY DEPARTMENT SETTINGS?

The seven states requiring emergency departments to establish specific discharge protocols for patients treated for substance use-related emergencies or initiate MAT for those patients, where clinically appropriate, adopted those laws before 2021.



### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Substance Use Disorder Treatment in Emergency Settings Act,* developed in collaboration with the O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law at Georgetown University, addresses the barriers to implementing protocols in emergency medical settings that would ensure evidence-based treatment of patients with substance use-related emergencies. The Act also intends to address barriers to expedited connection to the appropriate level of care following discharge and incorporates best practices and promising innovations from interdisciplinary research analyzing protocols for emergency medical care delivery for the people most at risk of dying after emergency room discharge.

Click here to read the full text of the **Model Substance Use Disorder Treatment in Emergency Settings Act**.

A webinar recording about treatment in emergency department settings from LAPPA's 2023 Virtual Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

STRATEGY 9: ASSIST PREGNANT OR POSTPARTUM INDIVIDUALS WITH SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER IN SEEKING HELP BY HAVING SPECIFIC LAWS/REGULATIONS DESIGNED TO HELP FAMILIES WITH SUBSTANCE-EXPOSED INFANTS; AND NOT AUTOMATICALLY CONSIDERING SUBSTANCE USE DURING PREGNANCY, OR GIVING BIRTH TO A SUBSTANCE-EXPOSED INFANT, TO BE CHILD ABUSE OR NEGLECT

The federal Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (CAPTA) includes a requirement for states that receive CAPTA funds to have policies and procedures in place mandating that any healthcare professional involved in the care or delivery of

an infant "born with and identified as being affected by substance abuse or withdrawal symptoms resulting from prenatal drug exposure, or a Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder" notify their state or local child welfare agency of that infant's birth.<sup>225</sup> This notification does not constitute an allegation of child abuse or neglect, and CAPTA does not require the submission of any identifying information with the notification. CAPTA does, however, require a family care plan to be created for each infant for whom a notification is submitted.

Family care plans, also known as plans of safe care, are intended to be a non-punitive, collaborative, interdisciplinary, and responsive approach to ensuring the health and well-being of parents with

states assist pregnant or postpartum individuals with substance use disorder in seeking help by having specific laws/regulations designed to help families with substance-exposed infants; and not automatically considering substance use during pregnancy or giving birth to a substance-exposed infant, to be child abuse or neglect, by itself AK WI WA ND MN IL ML NY IA IN SD OH NJ MO NE KY W/

NC

AL

TΝ

MS

Legend

AR

DC

FL

approach to ensuring the health and well-being of parents with SUD and newborn infants affected by parental SUD.<sup>226</sup> When child safety is not a concern, family care plans offer a pathway for families to receive services and provide population-level tracking to increase resources to higher-need communities.<sup>227</sup> Family care plans are responsive to the needs of substance-exposed infants and the affected pregnant or postpartum person. Such programs link families to services such as substance use, mental health, or other medical treatment; peer support; and social services (*e.g.*, housing, employment, and educational assistance).<sup>228</sup>

HL

In some states, however, reports of substance use during pregnancy follow the same pathway as child abuse and neglect reports—a process that can result in child removals and foster care placements.<sup>229,230</sup> Concerns over this practice have led many commentators to call for alternative approaches that are outside of existing child protective services (CPS).<sup>231</sup>

As of November 2023, eight states assist pregnant or postpartum individuals with substance use disorder in seeking help by having specific laws/regulations designed to help families with substance-exposed infants and not automatically considering substance use during pregnancy or giving birth to a substance-exposed infant to be child abuse or neglect, by itself.

### WHY ARE SUPPORTIVE AND NON-PUNITIVE FAMILY CARE PLANS IMPORTANT?

### Substance use-related deaths comprise a significant proportion of maternal mortality counts

In 2016, deaths involving opioids accounted for 10 percent of all pregnancyassociated deaths in a study of 22 states.<sup>232</sup> Nationally, the leading causes of pregnancy-related death are behavioral health conditions, including overdose and suicide.<sup>233</sup> In some states, overdose is a primary driver of increased pregnancyassociated death.<sup>234,235,236</sup> Postpartum individuals experience heightened risk factors for relapse, such as losing insurance and treatment access, sleep deprivation, stress, and the threat of losing child custody.<sup>237</sup> In addition to vulnerability to relapse and overdose, untreated SUD is linked to a risk of pregnancy-associated suicide.<sup>238</sup>

### Untreated substance use disorders in pregnancy can pose risks to fetal and infant development

Untreated SUD is linked to premature birth, low birth weight, and other health and developmental problems for the infants to which they subsequently give birth.<sup>239,240</sup> In some cases of opioid exposure, there may be a risk of long-term negative outcomes for the child, such as behavioral, learning, and mental health issues later in life.<sup>241</sup>

### Rates of substance use disorder in pregnancy and Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome have increased in recent years

Between 2010 and 2017, there was an 82 percent increase in incidents of Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome (NAS),<sup>242</sup> with the 2017 NAS rate estimated at 7.3 per 1,000 birth hospitalizations.<sup>243</sup> However, NAS rates vary significantly by state, with five states exceeding 20 per 1,000 birth hospitalizations.<sup>244</sup> Similarly, during the same period, the number of pregnant people with opioid-related diagnoses at the time of their deliveries increased by 131 percent.<sup>245</sup> Recent estimates suggest that OUD impacts 6.5 per 1,000 deliveries.<sup>246</sup> Other forms of substance use besides opioids are also a concern, as about a quarter of pregnant people use alcohol and two to five percent use marijuana.<sup>247,248</sup>

### Punitive approaches to substance use during pregnancy are based on—and increase—stigma

Punitive responses to substance use during pregnancy increase stigma, reinforcing the belief that using substances during pregnancy makes a person unfit to be a parent.<sup>249</sup> Stigmatizing attitudes may include the idea that treatment does not work or the person is not worthy of treatment.<sup>250</sup> Such assumptions about treatment are reflected in the types of services offered. Delivery of MAT is highly effective in improving the health of the pregnant individual and the fetus.<sup>251</sup> However, only 19 states have created or funded drug treatment programs for pregnant people.<sup>252</sup> Stigma as an access barrier is further demonstrated by a recent study which found that when providers believed a patient to be pregnant, they were 17 percent less likely to offer MAT.<sup>253,254</sup>

### Policies that separate families increase health risks for both the postpartum individual and the infant

In 25 states, substance use during pregnancy is classified as child abuse<sup>255</sup> and may result in the removal of the child. A large body of research shows that children removed from the home and placed into foster care have significantly worse health and well-being outcomes than children with similar cases who were not removed from the home.<sup>256</sup> In some states, individuals who use drugs while pregnant face incarceration.<sup>257</sup> However, experts say that incarceration is traumatic and can potentially worsen mental and behavioral health outcomes for the postpartum individual and the child.<sup>258</sup> Not only is parental-infant separation highly detrimental to childhood development; health risks for the child are intensified in cases of parental incarceration.<sup>259</sup>

#### Punitive approaches to substance use during pregnancy are not effective

According to the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "criminalization and incarceration for SUD during pregnancy are ineffective as behavioral deterrents and harmful to the health of the pregnant person and their infant."<sup>260</sup> Research supports this conclusion. Punitive policies are associated with high rates of infants born with SUD,<sup>261</sup> with a recent study showing a 10 to 18 percent increase in NAS following the implementation of punitive policies.<sup>262</sup>

### Punitive approaches to substance use during pregnancy create significant barriers to care

Stigma and fear of legal repercussions may discourage pregnant individuals from accessing care or disclosing substance use to healthcare providers.<sup>263,264</sup> Since the most effective approaches to improving birth outcomes for substance-exposed infants begin during pregnancy, it is crucial that pregnant people feel comfortable accessing care without punishment.<sup>265</sup> A recent analysis found that in states with more punitive policies (*i.e.*, policies that define substance use during pregnancy as child abuse), pregnant individuals are less likely to be offered MAT and less likely to receive timely or quality care before and after pregnancy.<sup>266,267</sup>
### Current policies exacerbate disparities

Policies that criminalize rather than treat substance use during pregnancy amplify several other intersecting disparities. Black and Indigenous families are generally overrepresented in the child welfare system,<sup>268</sup> and Black parents are less likely to be reunified with their children once removed from the home.<sup>269</sup> During pregnancy, Black people are more likely than individuals of other races to be tested for drug use. They are more likely to be incarcerated or lose custody of their child immediately after birth for prenatal drug use.<sup>270</sup>

### WHAT IMPACT DO FAMILY CARE PLANS AND PROTECTIONS FOR PREGNANT PEOPLE WITH SUD HAVE?

## Access to treatment, including medication for addiction treatment, improves pregnancy and birth outcomes

In addition to reducing risks of relapse,<sup>271</sup> MAT improves adherence to prenatal care and addiction treatment programs and reduces the risk of obstetric complications.<sup>272</sup> In one study, the implementation of state policies that prioritize treating pregnant people with SUD is associated with modest reductions in low gestational age and low birth weight and increases in prenatal care utilization.<sup>273</sup>

## Non-punitive policies, including family care plans and specialized notification systems, can redirect individuals to appropriate services

Formal CPS response pathways are often not tailored to the needs of substanceimpacted families, and the existing responses can often be ineffective. States can reduce stigmatization and redirect resources by creating separate pathways for families to access care through family care plans. Family care plans, which involves community-based referrals and peer services, may improve trust and engagement with marginalized populations.<sup>274</sup> The interdisciplinary nature of family care plans also can create linkages across service providers. This is important, as people with SUD often experience multiple health risks.<sup>275</sup>

## Protective and supportive policies reduce parent-infant separation and promote family unity, which benefits health

Studies emphasize the importance of keeping infants with the birthing parent immediately after birth and through infancy to improve short- and long-term outcomes.<sup>276</sup> Maintaining the birthing parent-infant dyad is also a key recommendation in treating NAS.<sup>277</sup> Overall, keeping families together offers a crucial protective factor when it is safe to do so.

#### Using family care plans to integrate services is effective and reduces costs

Pregnancy and parenthood can motivate behavioral change and increase engagement in SUD treatment.<sup>278</sup> Research promotes integrated substance use treatment and prenatal care services as an effective strategy to reduce maternal and fetal complications and costs.<sup>279</sup> In addition to medical cost savings, the approach can reduce unnecessary child welfare system utilization costs, including CPS investigations, foster care placements, and court involvement.

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO SUPPORT PREGNANT OR POSTPARTUM INDIVIDUALS WITH SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER IN SEEKING HELP?

The eight states that assist pregnant or postpartum individuals with substance use disorder in seeking help by having specific laws/regulations designed to help families with substance-exposed infants and not automatically considering substance use during pregnancy or giving birth to a substance-exposed infant to be child abuse or neglect, by itself, adopted those laws before 2021.



#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Substance Use During Pregnancy and Family Care Plans Act* provides certain protections to pregnant or postpartum individuals with an SUD so that such individuals are not penalized for receiving medical treatment, including medication(s) to treat the SUD; and establishes that an infant born affected by parental SUD or showing signs of withdrawal is not, by itself, grounds for submitting a report of child abuse or neglect.

Click here to read the full text of the **Model Substance Use During Pregnancy and** Family Care Plans Act.

A webinar recording about substance use during pregnancy and family care plans from LAPPA's 2023 Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

## STRATEGY 10: SUPPORT INFORMATION SHARING WITH OVERDOSE FATALITY REVIEW TEAMS

Overdose fatality reviews (OFRs)—also called OFR teams, boards, panels, committees, or commissions—examine and attempt to understand the circumstances leading to a fatal drug overdose.<sup>280</sup> A key component of OFRs is their

multidisciplinary nature, bringing together professionals across sectors such as mental and behavioral health, criminal justice, healthcare and emergency services, social services, and public health.<sup>281</sup> The primary function of OFRs is to compile and analyze data from several sources to conduct case-bycase reviews of fatal overdose deaths.

Due to the relatively recent emergence of OFRs, there is limited systematic research related to this strategy.<sup>282,283</sup> Despite this, case review models used in other settings, such as child fatality reviews, are effective in improving policy and practice,<sup>284</sup> and initial findings from OFRs are



promising.<sup>285,286</sup> Research suggests that local OFRs produce recommendations more quickly than national agencies and organizations.<sup>287,288</sup> This is crucial for rapidly responding to changing trends in substance-related mortality.

As of November 2023, 13 states have adopted statutes expressly authorizing an OFR team to obtain certain disclosure-protected information from state and local entities. A fourteenth state, Michigan, has legislation passed by both state houses that awaits enrollment and presentment to the governor.

# WHAT ARE OVERDOSE FATALITY REVIEWS AND WHY ARE THEY IMPORTANT?

#### Information collection is a key challenge for overdose fatality review

To the extent possible, information collected before an OFR case review should include medical records, SUD treatment records, medical examiner reports, criminal justice records, and social services records.<sup>289</sup> At the same time, OFRs must abide by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act's Privacy Rule, 42 C.F.R. Part

2, and other federal and state confidentiality laws. Overly restrictive or incorrect interpretations of these laws can impede the case review process.<sup>290</sup> Even where OFRs operate on a local level, statewide legislation can be used to specify—and thus authorize—many types of disclosure-protected information that local OFRs can access.

By analyzing information held by multiple agencies and organizations, a local OFR can create a timeline of public health and safety services offered to the decedent, referrals to other providers, service gaps, and missed opportunities. The OFR can also use cross-sector data to assess any social determinants of health that influenced the deceased individual's behavior and decision-making.<sup>291</sup>

### OFRs can improve cross-sector collaboration in communities

As OFRs bring together representatives from key sectors for problem-solving and strategic planning, the review process helps individual OFR team members understand each agency's role in overdose prevention.<sup>292</sup> OFRs increase team members' knowledge of the resources available across other agencies and organizations, as well as gaps in services and community-level needs and assets.<sup>293,294</sup> As a result, OFRs increase member agencies' shared accountability and collective responsibility in preventing future overdose deaths.<sup>295,296</sup>

### WHAT PROGRESS HAVE STATES MADE IN THE LAST THREE YEARS TO SUPPORT INFORMATION SHARING FOR OVERDOSE FATALITY REVIEW TEAMS?

Of the 13 states with statewide laws authorizing an OFR team to obtain certain disclosure-protected information from state and local entities, the laws in eight states took effect in 2020 or before, while five adopted laws since 2021.



States with legislation passed by both houses that, as of 11/24/2023, awaits enrollment and presentation to the governor

#### IMPLEMENTATION RESOURCES

LAPPA's *Model Overdose Fatality Review (OFR) Teams Act* creates a legislative framework for establishing county-level, multidisciplinary OFRs in individual states. While overdose deaths occur nationally, OFRs established at the local level allow for the identification of challenges unique to a local area. This model act addresses the duties, responsibilities, and composition of OFRs in order for them to properly examine and understand the circumstances leading up to a fatal overdose.

Click here to read the full Model Overdose Fatality Review (OFR) Teams Act.

A webinar recording about OFRs from LAPPA's 2023 Knowledge Lab series can be found <u>here</u>.

## ENDNOTES

<sup>2</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022, June 28). *HIV and people who inject drugs*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/group/hiv-idu.html</u>

<sup>3</sup> Ibid.

<sup>4</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, January 11). *Summary of information on the safety and effectiveness of syringe services programs (SSPs)*.

https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/syringe-services-programs-summary.html

<sup>5</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2018). *HIV infection risk, prevention, and testing behaviors among persons who inject drugs—national HIV behavioral surveillance: Injection drug use, 23 U.S. Cities.* <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/pdf/library/reports/surveillance/cdc-hiv-surveillance-special-report-number-24.pdf</u>

<sup>6</sup> HIV.gov. (2022). *U.S. statistics*. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. <u>https://www.hiv.gov/hiv-basics/overview/data-and-trends/statistics/</u>

<sup>7</sup> CDC. (2022). *HIV and people who inject drugs*.

<sup>8</sup> Davis, S. M., Kristjansson, A. L., Davidov, D., Zullig, K., Baus, A., & Fisher, M. (2019). Barriers to using new needles encountered by rural Appalachian people who inject drugs: implications for needle exchange. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *16*(1), 23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-019-0295-5</u>

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>10</sup> Paquette, C. E., Syvertsen, J. L., & Pollini, R. A. (2018). Stigma at every turn: Health services experiences among people who inject drugs. *International Journal of Drug Policy, 57*, 104-110. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.04.004</u>.

<sup>11</sup> Miller-Lloyd, Landry, J., Macmadu, A., Allard, I., & Waxman, M. (2020). Barriers to healthcare for people who inject drugs: A survey at a syringe exchange program. *Substance Use & Misuse, 55(*6), 896–899. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2019.1710207</u>

<sup>12</sup> Miller-Lloyd, et al. (2020). Barriers to healthcare for people who inject drugs.

<sup>13</sup> CDC. (2018). HIV infection risk, prevention, and testing behaviors.

<sup>14</sup> Bernard, C. L., Owens, D. K., Goldhaber-Fiebert, J. D., & Brandeau, M. L. (2017). Estimation of the cost-effectiveness of HIV prevention portfolios for people who inject drugs in the United States: A model-based analysis. *PLoS Medicine*, *14*(5), e1002312.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002312

<sup>15</sup> Ruiz, M. S., O'Rourke, A., & Allen, S. T. (2016). Impact Evaluation of a Policy Intervention for HIV Prevention in Washington, DC. *AIDS and behavior, 20*(1), 22–28. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-015-1143-6.

<sup>16</sup> Ruiz, M. S., O'Rourke, A., Allen, S. T., Holtgrave, D. R., Metzger, D., Benitez, J., Brady, K. A., Chaulk, C. P., & Wen, L. S. (2019). Using interrupted time series analysis to measure the impact of legalized syringe exchange on HIV diagnoses in Baltimore and Philadelphia. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes, 82*(4)(Suppl 2), S148–S154. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000002176

<sup>17</sup> Ruiz, et al. (2020). Using interrupted time series analysis to measure the impact of legalized syringe exchange.

<sup>18</sup> MacArthur, van Velzen, E., Palmateer, N., Kimber, J., Pharris, A., Hope, V., Taylor, A., Roy, K., Aspinall, E., Goldberg, D., Rhodes, T., Hedrich, D., Salminen, M., Hickman, M., & Hutchinson, S. J. (2014). Interventions to prevent HIV and Hepatitis C in people who inject drugs: A review of reviews to assess evidence of effectiveness. *The International Journal of Drug Policy, 25*(1), 34– 52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2013.07.001</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm</u> (accessed Nov. 27, 2023; data as of Nov. 5, 2023)

<sup>19</sup> Bartholomew, T. S., Feaster, D. J. Patel, H. Forrest, D. W., & Tookes. H. E. (2021). Reduction in injection risk behaviors after implementation of a syringe services program, Miami, Florida. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *127*, 108344.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34134863/

<sup>20</sup> Thakarar, K., Nenninger, K., & Agmas, W. (2020). Harm reduction services to prevent and treat infectious diseases in people who use drugs. *Infectious Disease Clinics of North America*, *34*(3), 605–620. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idc.2020.06.013</u>

<sup>21</sup> Fernandes, R. M., Cary, M., Duarte, G., Jesus, G., Alarcão, J., Torre, C., Costa, S., Costa, J., & Carneiro, A. V. (2017). Effectiveness of needle and syringe Programmes in people who inject drugs – An overview of systematic reviews. *BMC Public Health*, *17*, 309. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4210-2

<sup>22</sup> Hagan, H., Jarlais, D. C., Friedman, S. R., Purchase, D., & Alter, M. J. (1995). Reduced risk of hepatitis B and hepatitis C among injection drug users in the Tacoma syringe exchange program. *American Journal of Public Health*, *85*(11), 1531–1537.

https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.85.11.1531

<sup>23</sup> Des Jarlais, D. C., Marmor, M., Paone, D., Titus, S., Shi, Q., Perlis, T., Jose, B., & Friedman, S. R. (1996). HIV incidence among injecting drug users in New York City syringe-exchange programmes. *Lancet, 348*(9033), 987–991. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(96)02536-6</u>
 <sup>24</sup> CDC. (2023). *Summary of information.*

<sup>25</sup> Adams, J. W. Savinkina, A., Fox, A., Behrends, C. N., Madushani, R. W. M. A., Wang, J., Chatterjee, A., Walley, A. Y., Barocas, J. A., & Linas, B. P. (2022). Modeling the cost-effectiveness and impact on fatal overdose and initiation of buprenorphine–naloxone treatment at syringe service programs. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, *117*(10), 2635–2648. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15883</u>

<sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>27</sup> Sanchez, D. P., Tookes, H., Pastar, I., & Lev-Tov, H. (2021). Wounds and skin and soft tissue infections in people who inject drugs and the utility of syringe service programs in their management. *Advances in Wound Care*, *10*(10), 571–582.

https://doi.org/10.1089/wound.2020.1243

<sup>28</sup> Robinowitz, N., Smith, M. E., Serio-Chapman, C., Chaulk, P., Johnson, K. E. (2014). Wounds on wheels: implementing a specialized wound clinic within an established syringe exchange program in Baltimore, Maryland. *American Journal of Public Health*, *104*, 2057–2059. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302111</u>

<sup>29</sup> Pu, J., Ajisope, T., & Earlywine, J. (2021). *Drug checking programs in the United States and internationally: Environmental scan summary*. Mathematica.

https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/drug-checking-environmental-scan

<sup>30</sup> Examples of these in the marketplace include fentanyl test strips (FTS), amphetamine test strips, and cocaine reagent kits.

<sup>31</sup> Pu et al. (2021). *Drug checking programs.* <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/drug-checking-environmental-scan</u>

<sup>32</sup> Bebinger, M. (2019, October 10). *Boston is using a chemical warfare device to help fight fentanyl*. WBUR. <u>https://www.wbur.org/news/2019/10/10/mx908-opioid-crisis-drug-testing</u>

<sup>33</sup> Green, T. C., Park, J. N., Gilbert, M., McKenzie, M., Struth, E., Lucas, R., Clarke, W., & Sherman, S. G. (2020). An assessment of the limits of detection, sensitivity and specificity of three devices for public health-based drug checking of fentanyl in street-acquired samples. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, *77*, 102661. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.drugpo.2020.102661</u>

<sup>34</sup> BNTX, Inc. (n.d.). *Harm reduction*. Accessed September 29, 2023, from

https://www.btnx.com/HarmReduction (Selecting the "Buy Now" option for FTS shows a webpage where buying 10 FTS cost \$10 and buying 100 FTS cost \$75.)

<sup>35</sup>Goldman, J. E., Waye, K. M., Periera, K. A., Krieger, M. S., Yedinak, J. L., & Marshall, B. D. L. (2019). Perspectives on rapid fentanyl test strips as a harm reduction practice among young adults who use drugs: A qualitative study. *Harm Reduction Journal, 16*(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0276-0

<sup>36</sup>Substance Abuse & Mental Health Services Administration. (2021, April 7). *Federal grantees may now use funds to purchase fentanyl test strips*.

https://www.samhsa.gov/newsroom/press-announcements/202104070200

<sup>37</sup> Peiper, N. C., Clarke, S. D., Vincent, L. B., Ciccarone, D., Kral, A. H., & Zibbell, J. E. (2019). Fentanyl test strips as an opioid overdose prevention strategy: Findings from a syringe services program in the Southeastern United States. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, *63*, 122–128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugp0.2018.08.007</u>

<sup>38</sup> Goldman, et al. (2019). Perspectives. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0276-0</u>

<sup>39</sup> Park, J. N., Frankel, S., Morris, M., Dieni, O., Fahey-Morrison, L., Luta, M., Hunt, D., Long, J., & Sherman, S. G. (2021). Evaluation of fentanyl test strip distribution in two Mid-Atlantic syringe services programs. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, *94*, 103196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2021.103196

<sup>40</sup> Peiper, et al. (2019). Fentanyl test strips. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.08.007</u>

<sup>41</sup> Oh, H., Kim, K., Miller, D., Veloso, D., Lin, J., & McFarland, W. (2020). Fentanyl self-testing in a community-based sample of people who inject drugs, San Francisco. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, *82*, 102787. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.102787</u>

<sup>42</sup> Goldman, et al. (2019). Perspectives. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0276-0</u>

<sup>43</sup> Kariisa, M., O'Donnell, J., Kumar, S., Mattson, C. L., & Goldberger, B. A. (2023). Illicitly manufactured fentanyl–involved overdose deaths with detected xylazine — United States, January 2019–June 2022. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 72*, 721–727. http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7226a4

<sup>44</sup> Ahmad, F. B., Cisewski, J. A., Rossen, L. M., & Sutton, P. (2023). *Provisional drug overdose death counts*. National Center for Health Statistics. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm</u>

<sup>45</sup> Trecki, J., Gerona, R. R., Ellison, R., Thomas, C., & Mileusnic-Polchan, D. (2022). Notes from the field: Increased incidence of fentanyl-related deaths involving para-fluorofentanyl or metonitazene — Knox County, Tennessee, November 2020–August 2021. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 71*, 153–155. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7104a3</u>
 <sup>46</sup> Pu et al. (2021). *Drug checking programs*. <u>https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/drug-checking-environmental-scan</u>

47 Ibid.

<sup>48</sup> Olson, R., Case, P., Palacios, W. R., Hunter, A., Lopes-McCoy, V., & Green, T. C. (2022). Law enforcement and community provision of fentanyl test strips to people who use drugs for engagement and referral to services. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice: JPHMP*, *28*(Suppl 6), S343–S346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/PHH.000000000001576</u>

<sup>49</sup> Carroll, J. J., Mackin, S., Schmidt, C., McKenzie, M., & Green, T. C. (2022). The Bronze Age of drug checking: barriers and facilitators to implementing advanced drug checking amidst police violence and COVID-19. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *19*(1), 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-022-00590-z</u>

<sup>50</sup> Other names for medication for addiction treatment include medication-assisted treatment and medication for opioid use disorder.

<sup>51</sup> LAPPA. (2020). *Model Access to Medication for Addiction Treatment in Correctional Settings Act. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-access-to-medication-for-addiction-treatment-in-</u> <u>correctional-settings-act/</u>*  <sup>52</sup> Food and Drug Administration. (2023, May 23). *Information about medication-assisted treatment (MAT)*. <u>https://www.fda.gov/drugs/information-drug-class/information-about-medication-assisted-treatment-mat</u>

<sup>53</sup> The term "correctional setting" encompasses both jails and prisons, which are related—but distinct—entities. Jails are short-term holding facilities for the newly arrested and those awaiting trial or sentencing, typically operated by a city, local district, or county. Prisons are institutional facilities under the jurisdiction of the state or federal government where convicted offenders serve longer sentences. Prison Fellowship, *FAQs: Jail vs. Prison.* https://www.prisonfellowship.org/resources/training-resources/in-prison/fag-jail-prison/

<sup>54</sup> Hartung, D. M., McCracken, C. M., Nguyen, T., Kempany, K., & Waddell, E. N. (2023). Fatal and nonfatal opioid overdose risk following release from prison: A retrospective cohort study using linked administrative data. *Journal of Substance Use and Addiction Treatment*, 147, 208971.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.josat.2023.208971

<sup>55</sup> Joudrey, P. J., Khan, M. R., Wang, E. A., Scheidell, J. D., Edelman, E. J., McInnes, D. K., & Fox, A. D. (2019). A conceptual model for understanding post-release opioid-related overdose risk. *Addiction science & clinical practice, 14*(1), 17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-019-0145-5</u>

<sup>56</sup> Longley, J., Weizman, S., Brown, S., & LaBelle, R. (2023). *A national snapshot update: Access to medications for opioid use disorder in U.S. jails and prisons*. O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law at Georgetown Law Center. <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ONL\_Revised\_50\_State\_P5-Updated.pdf</u>

<sup>57</sup> Binswanger, I. A., Stern, M. F., Deyo, R. A., Heagerty, P. J., Cheadle, A., Elmore, J. G., & Koepsell, T. D. (2007). Release from prison--a high risk of death for former inmates. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *356*(2), 157–165. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa064115</u>

<sup>58</sup> Massachusetts Department of Public Health. (2016). *Data brief: An assessment of opioidrelated deaths in Massachusetts 2013-2014*.

<sup>59</sup> Kaplowitz, E., Truong, A. Q., Macmadu, A., Peterson, M., Brinkley-Rubinstein, L., Potter, N., Green, T. C., Clarke, J. G., & Rich, J. D. (2021). Fentanyl-related overdose during incarceration: a comprehensive review. *Health & justice*, *9*(1), 13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-021-00138-6</u>
 <sup>60</sup> Kaplowitz, et al. (2021). Fentanyl-related overdose. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-021-00138-6</u>
 <sup>61</sup> Ibid.

<sup>62</sup> Bronson, J., Stroop, J., Zimmer, S., & Berzofsky, M. (2020). *Drug use, dependence, and abuse among state prisoners and jail inmates, 2007-2009.* Bureau of Justice Statistics. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf

 <sup>63</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division; Board on Health Sciences Policy; Committee on Medication-Assisted Treatment for Opioid Use Disorder, Mancher, M., & Leshner, A. I. (Eds.). (2019). *Medications for opioid use disorder save lives*. National Academies Press (US). <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30896911/</u>
 <sup>64</sup> Kang-Brown, J., Montagnet, C., & Heiss, J. (2021). *People in jail and prison in 2020*. Vera Institute of Justice. <u>https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/people-in-jail-and-prison-in-2020.pdf</u>

<sup>65</sup> Winkelman, T. N., Chang, V. W., & Binswanger, I. A. (2018). Health, polysubstance use, and criminal justice involvement among adults with varying levels of opioid use. *JAMA Network Open, 1*(3), e180558. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.0558</u>

<sup>66</sup> Ray, B., Victor, G., Cason, R., Hamameh, N., Kubiak, S., Zettner, C., Dunnigan, M., Comartin, E., & Costello, M. (2022). Developing a cascade of care for opioid use disorder among individuals in jail. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *138*, 108751.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2022.108751

<sup>67</sup> Scott, C. K., Grella, C. E., Dennis, M. L., Carnevale, J., & LaVallee, R. (2022). Availability of best practices for opioid use disorder in jails and related training and resource needs: findings

from a national interview study of jails in heavily impacted counties in the U.S. *Health & justice*, *10*(1), 36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-022-00197-3</u>

<sup>68</sup> Maruschak, L. M., Minton, T. D., & Zeng, Z. (2023). *Opioid use disorder screening and treatment in local jails, 2019* (NCJ 305179). Bureau of Justice Statistics. <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/opioid-use-disorder-screening-and-treatment-local-jails-2019</u>

<sup>69</sup> Ray, et al. (2022). Cascade of care. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2022.108751</u>

<sup>70</sup> Maruschak, et al. (2023). *Screening and treatment.* 

https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/opioid-use-disorder-screening-and-treatment-local-jails-2019

<sup>71</sup> Scott, et al. (2022). *Availability*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-022-00197-3</u>

<sup>72</sup> Longley, et al. (2023). *National snapshot.* <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ONL\_Revised\_50\_State\_P5-Updated.pdf</u>

<sup>73</sup> American Medical Association. (2022). *2022 overdose epidemic report*. <u>https://end-overdose-epidemic.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/AMA-Advocacy-2022-Overdose-Epidemic-Report\_090622.pdf</u>

<sup>74</sup> FDA. (2023). *MAT*. <u>https://www.fda.gov/drugs/information-drug-class/information-about-medication-assisted-treatment-mat</u>

<sup>75</sup> Scott, C. K., Dennis, M. L., Grella, C. E., Mischel, A. F., & Carnevale, J. (2021). The impact of the opioid crisis on U.S. state prison systems. *Health Justice, 9*, 17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-021-00143-9</u>

<sup>76</sup> Longley, et al. (2023). *National snapshot*. <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ONL\_Revised\_50\_State\_P5-Updated.pdf</u>

<sup>77</sup> Lee, J. D., Nunes, E. V., Jr, Novo, P., Bachrach, K., Bailey, G. L., Bhatt, S., Farkas, S., Fishman, M., Gauthier, P., Hodgkins, C. C., King, J., Lindblad, R., Liu, D., Matthews, A. G., May, J., Peavy, K. M., Ross, S., Salazar, D., Schkolnik, P., Shmueli-Blumberg, D., Stablein, D., Subramaniam, G., & Rotrosen, J. (2018). Comparative effectiveness of extended-release naltrexone versus buprenorphine-naloxone for opioid relapse prevention (X:BOT): a multicentre, open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet (London, England), 391*(10118), 309–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32812-X

<sup>78</sup> Lee, J. D., Friedmann, P. D., Kinlock, T. W., Nunes, E. V., Boney, T. Y., Hoskinson, R. A., Wilson, D., McDonald, R., Rotrosen, J., Gourevitch, M. N., Gordon, M., Fishman, M., Chen, D. T., Bonnie, R. J., Cornish, J. W., Murphy, S. M., & O'Brien, C. P. (2016). Extended-release naltrexone to prevent opioid relapse in criminal justice offenders. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *374*(13), 1232–42.

<sup>79</sup> Gramlich, J. (2022, January 19). *Recent surge in U.S. drug overdose deaths has hit Black men the hardest*. Pew Research Center. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/short-</u>

reads/2022/01/19/recent-surge-in-u-s-drug-overdose-deaths-has-hit-black-men-the-hardest/ <sup>80</sup> Ibid.

<sup>81</sup> Hollander, M. A. G., Chang, C. H., Douaihy, A. B., Hulsey, E., & Donohue, J. M. (2021). Racial inequity in medication treatment for opioid use disorder: Exploring potential facilitators and barriers to use, *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 227, 108927. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.108927.

<sup>82</sup> Longley et al. (2023). *National snapshot*. <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-</u> content/uploads/2023/02/ONL\_Revised\_50\_State\_P5-Updated.pdf

<sup>83</sup> Hollander, et al. (2021). Racial inequity. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.drugalcdep.2021.108927</u>.

<sup>84</sup> Longley et al. (2023). *National snapshot*. <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/ONL\_Revised\_50\_State\_P5-Updated.pdf</u>

<sup>85</sup> Marsden, J., Stillwell, G., Jones, H., Cooper, A., Eastwood, B., Farrell, M., Lowden, T., Maddalena, N., Metcalfe, C., Shaw, J., & Hickman, M. (2017). Does exposure to opioid substitution treatment in prison reduce the risk of death after release? A national prospective observational study in England. *Addiction (Abingdon, England), 112*(8), 1408–1418. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13779</u>

<sup>86</sup> Lim, S., Cherian, T., Katyal, M., Goldfeld, K. S., McDonald, R., Wiewel, E., Khan, M., Krawczyk, N., Braunstein, S., Murphy, S. M., Jalali, A., Jeng, P. J., MacDonald, R., & Lee, J. D. (2023). Association between jail-based methadone or buprenorphine treatment for opioid use disorder and overdose mortality after release from New York City jails 2011-17. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, *118*(3), 459–467. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.16071</u>

<sup>87</sup> Green, T. C., Clarke, J., Brinkley-Rubinstein, L., Marshall, B. D. L., Alexander-Scott, N., Boss, R., & Rich, J. D. (2018). Post-incarceration fatal overdoses after implementing medications for addiction treatment in a statewide correctional system. *JAMA Psychiatry*,75(4),405–407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.4614</u>

<sup>88</sup> Macmadu, A., Goedel, W. C., Adams, J. W., Brinkley-Rubinstein, L., Green, T. C., Clarke, J. G., Martin, R. A., Rick, J. D., & Marshall, B. D. L. (2020). Estimating the impact of wide scale uptake of screening and medications for opioid use disorder in US prisons and jails. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 28*, 107858. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7075016/</u> <sup>89</sup> Ibid.

<sup>90</sup> LAPPA. (2020). *Model*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Model-</u> Access-to-Medication-for-Addiction-Treatment-in-Correctional-Settings-Act-1.pdf

<sup>91</sup> Evans, E.A., Wilson, D., & Friedmann, P.D. (2022). Recidivism and mortality after in-jail buprenorphine treatment for opioid use disorder. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 231*, 109254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.109254.

<sup>92</sup> Kinlock, Timothy W., Gordon, M. S., Schwartz, R. P., Fitzgerald, T. T., & O'Grady, K. E. (2009). A randomized clinical trial of methadone maintenance for prisoners: Results at 12 months post release. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 37*(3), 277 – 285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2009.03.002

<sup>93</sup> Ibid.

<sup>94</sup> Rich, J. D., McKenzie, M., Larney, S., Wong, J. B., Tran, L., Clarke, J., Noska, A., Reddy, M., & Zaller, N. (2015). Methadone continuation versus forced withdrawal on incarceration in a combined US prison and jail: a randomised, open-label trial. *Lancet (London, England)*, *386*(9991), 350–359. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)62338-2

<sup>95</sup> Policy Research Associates. (2023, April 18). *Underlying causes of MOUD diversion in jails: Strategies and solutions*. SAMHSA GAINS Center. <u>https://www.prainc.com/gains-moud-diversion/#\_ftn5</u>

96 Ibid.

<sup>97</sup> Evans, E. A., Pivovarova, E., Stopka, T. J., Santelices, C., Ferguson, W. J., & Friedmann, P. D. (2022). Uncommon and preventable: Perceptions of diversion of medication for opioid use disorder in jail. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 138*, 108746. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.jsat.2022.108746</u>

<sup>98</sup> Mahr, K. (2023, January 8). *Maine's prisons taught Washington a crucial lesson in fighting opioids*. Politico. <u>https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/01/08/maines-prisons-opioids-00076822</u>

<sup>99</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2021). *Tip 63: Medications for opioid use disorder*. <u>https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/pep21-02-01-002.pdf</u>

<sup>100</sup> Connock, M., Juarez-Garcia, A., Jowett, S., Frew, E., Liu, Z., Taylor, R. J., Fry-Smith, A., Day, E., Lintzeris, N., Roberts, T., Burls, A., & Taylor, R. S. (2007). Methadone and buprenorphine for the management of opioid dependence: a systematic review and economic evaluation. *Health Technology Assessment (Winchester, England), 11*(9), 1–iv. <u>https://doi.org/10.3310/hta11090</u>

<sup>101</sup> Baser, O., Chalk, M., Fiellin, D. A., & Gastfriend, D. R. (2011). Cost and utilization outcomes of opioid-dependence treatments. *The American Journal of Managed Care*, *17 Suppl 8*, S235–S248. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21761950/</u>

<sup>102</sup> The term "correctional setting" encompasses both jails and prisons, which are related—but distinct—entities. Jails are short-term holding facilities for the newly arrested and those awaiting trial or sentencing, typically operated by a city, local district, or county. Prisons are institutional facilities under the jurisdiction of the state or federal government where convicted offenders serve longer sentences. Prison Fellowship, *FAQs: Jail vs. Prison.* https://www.prisonfellowship.org/resources/training-resources/in-prison/fag-jail-prison/

<sup>103</sup> Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association. (2021). *Model withdrawal management protocol in correctional settings act*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-withdrawal-management-protocol-in-correctional-settings-act/</u>

<sup>104</sup> Ibid.

<sup>105</sup> Bureau of Justice Assistance. (2022). *Managing substance withdrawal in jails: A legal brief* (NCJ 304066). <u>https://bja.ojp.gov/library/publications/managing-substance-withdrawal-jails-legal-brief</u>

<sup>106</sup> Pew Charitable Trusts. (2023). *More than 1 in 9 adults with co-occurring mental illness and substance use disorders are arrested annually*. <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2023/02/over-1-in-9-people-with-co-occurring-mental-illness-and-substance-use-disorders-arrested-annually</u>.

<sup>107</sup> Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP). (2020). *Medically supervised withdrawal for inmates with substance use disorders*.

https://www.bop.gov/resources/pdfs/medically\_supervised\_withdrawal\_cg.pdf

<sup>108</sup> Abroms, M., & Sher, L. (2016). Dual disorders and suicide. *Journal of Dual Diagnosis,12*(2), 148–149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15504263.2016.1172898</u>

<sup>109</sup> Bureau of Justice Assistance. (2023). *Guidelines for managing substance withdrawal in jails:* A tool for local government officials, jail administrators, correctional officers, and health care professionals.

https://www.cossup.org/Content/Documents/JailResources/Guidelines\_for\_Managing\_Substance\_Withdrawal\_in\_Jails\_6-6-23\_508.pdf

<sup>110</sup> Carson, E. A. (2021). *Mortality in local jails 2000-2019- statistical tables* (NCJ 301368). Bureau of Justice Statistics. <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/mlj0019st.pdf</u>

<sup>III</sup> Fiscella, K., Noonan, M., Leonard, S. H., Farah, S., Sanders, M., Wakeman, S. E., & Savolainen, J. (2020). Drug- and alcohol-associated deaths in U.S. jails. *Journal of Correctional Health Care: The Official Journal of the National Commission on Correctional Health Care, 26*(2), 183–193. https://doi.org/10.1177/1078345820917356

<sup>112</sup> Binswanger, I. A., Krueger, P. M., & Steiner, J. F. (2009). Prevalence of chronic medical conditions among jail and prison inmates in the USA compared with the general population. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, *63*(11), 912–919. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2009.090662

 <sup>113</sup> Curran, J., Saloner, B., Winkelman, T. N., & Alexander, G. C. (2023). Estimated use of prescription medications among individuals incarcerated in jails and state prisons in the US. *JAMA Health Forum, 4*(4), e230482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2023.0482</u>
 <sup>114</sup> Carson. (2021). *Mortality in local jails*. <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/mlj0019st.pdf</u>
 <sup>115</sup> Fiscella, et al. (2020). Drug- and alcohol-associated deaths. https://doi.org/10.1177/1078345820917356

<sup>116</sup> Ibid.

<sup>117</sup> Carson. (2021). *Mortality in local jails*. <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/mlj0019st.pdf</u>
 <sup>118</sup> Walley, A. Y., Lodi, S., Li, Y., Bernson, D., Babakhanlou-Chase, H., Land, T., & Larochelle, M. R. (2020). Association between mortality rates and medication and residential treatment after

in-patient medically managed opioid withdrawal: A cohort analysis. *Addiction (Abingdon, England), 115*(8), 1496–1508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14964</u>

<sup>119</sup> Walley, et al. (2020). Association between mortality rates and medication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14964</u>

<sup>120</sup> Friedmann, P. D., & Suzuki, J. (2017). More beds are not the answer: transforming detoxification units into medication induction centers to address the opioid epidemic. *Addiction Science and Clinical Practice*, 12, 29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-017-0092-y</u>

 <sup>121</sup> Bronson & Zimmer. (2020). Drug use. <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/dudaspji0709.pdf</u>
 <sup>122</sup> Bureau of Justice Assistance. (2023). Guidelines for managing substance withdrawal in jails: A tool for local government officials, jail administrators, correctional officers, and health care professionals.

https://www.cossup.org/Content/Documents/JailResources/Guidelines\_for\_Managing\_Substance\_Withdrawal\_in\_Jails\_6-6-23\_508.pdf

<sup>123</sup> Maradiaga, J. A., Nahvi, S., Cunningham, C. O., Sanchez, J., & Fox, A. D. (2016). "I kicked the hard way. I got incarcerated.": Withdrawal from methadone during incarceration and subsequent aversion to medication assisted treatments. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *62*, 49–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2015.11.004</u>

<sup>124</sup> National Commission on Correctional Health Care & National Sheriffs' Association. (2018). Jail-based medication-assisted treatment: Promising practices, guidelines, and resources for the field. <u>https://www.ncchc.org/wp-content/uploads/Jail-Based-MAT-PPG-web.pdf</u>

<sup>125</sup> Steely Smith, M. K., Zielinski, M. J., Sufrin, C., Kramer, C. T., Benning, S. J., Laine, R., & Shlafer, R. J. (2023). State laws on substance use treatment for incarcerated pregnant and postpartum people. *Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment, 17*, 11782218231195556. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/11782218231195556</u>

<sup>126</sup> Sufrin, C., Kramer, C. T., Terplan, M., Fiscella, K., Olson, S., Voegtline, K., & Latkin, C. (2022). Availability of medications for the treatment of opioid use disorder among pregnant and postpartum individuals in US jails. *JAMA Network Open, 5*(1), e2144369. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.44369

<sup>127</sup> O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law (2022). Dying Inside: To End Deaths of Despair, Adress the Crisis in Local Jails. <u>https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/ONL\_Big\_Ideas\_Dying\_Inside\_P5.pdf</u>
 <sup>128</sup> Ibid.

<sup>129</sup> LAPPA. (2021). *Model withdrawal management protocol*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/Model-Withdrawal-Management-Protocol-in-Correctional-Settings-Act-FINAL-1.pdf</u>

<sup>130</sup> BJA. (2022). *Legal brief*. <u>https://bja.ojp.gov/library/publications/managing-substance-withdrawal-jails-legal-brief</u>

<sup>131</sup> Fiscella, et al. (2020). Drug- and alcohol-associated deaths. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1078345820917356</u>

<sup>132</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). *Student assistance: A guide for school administrators*. <u>https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/d7/priv/pep19-03-01-001.pdf</u>

<sup>133</sup> Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association. (2023). *Model school response to drugs and drug-related incidents act*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>134</sup> American Bar Association (ABA). (2018). *ABA task force on reversing the school to prison pipeline*. <u>https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/corej/final-school-to-prisonpipeline.pdf</u>

<sup>135</sup> *High School YRBS: United States 2021 Results*, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (data accessed Oct. 26. 2023), <u>https://nccd.cdc.gov/Youthonline/App/Results.aspx?LID=XX</u> (the webpage is a searchable database of YBRS results; data attained by selecting "Question: illegal drugs at school; Location: United States; Year: 2019").

<sup>136</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019). *Key substance use and mental health indicators in the United States: Results from the 2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health*.

https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt29393/2019NSDUHFFRPDFWHTM L/2019NSDUHFFR090120.htm

<sup>137</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model school response*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>138</sup> Whitaker, A., Torres-Guillén, S. Morton, M., Jordan, H., Coyle, S., Mann, A., & Sun, W. L. (2019). *Cops and no counselors: How the lack of school mental health staff is harming students.* American Civil Liberties Union.

https://www.nyclu.org/sites/default/files/field\_documents/030119acluschooldisciplinereport.pdf

<sup>139</sup> Education Week Research Center. (2018). School policing: Results of a national survey of school resource officers. <u>https://www.edweek.org/research-center/research-center-</u>reports/school-policing-results-of-a-national-survey-of-school-resource-officers

<sup>140</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model school response*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>141</sup> Diliberti, M. K., & Perera, R. M. (2023, January 19). *Survey: Understanding how U.S. public schools approach school discipline*. The Brookings Institute.

https://www.brookings.edu/articles/survey-understanding-how-us-public-schools-approach-school-discipline/

<sup>142</sup> Ibid.

<sup>143</sup> Rosenbaum J. E. (2020). Educational and criminal justice outcomes 12 years after school suspension. *Youth & Society*, *52*(4), 515–547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0044118X17752208</u>

<sup>144</sup> Davison, M., Penner, A. M., Penner, E. K., Pharris-Ciurej, N., Porter, S. R., Rose, E. K., Shem-Tov, Y., & Yoo, P. (2022). School discipline and racial disparities in early adulthood. *Educational Researcher*, *51*(3), 231–234. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X211061732</u>

<sup>145</sup> Fabelo, T., Thompson, M. D., Plotkin, M., Carmichael, D., Marchbanks, M.P. III, & Booth, E. A. (2011). *Breaking schools' rules: A statewide study of how school discipline relates to students' success and juvenile justice involvement.* The Council of State Governments Justice Center. <u>https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2020/01/Breaking\_Schools\_Rules\_Report\_Final.pdf

<sup>146</sup> Davison, et al. (2022). School discipline. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X211061732</u>

<sup>147</sup> Liu, J., Hayes, M. S., & Gershenson, S. (2022). JUE insight: From referrals to suspensions: New evidence on racial disparities in exclusionary discipline. *Journal of Urban Economics*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.jue.2022.103453</u>

<sup>148</sup> Barrett, N., McEachin, A., Mills, J. N., & Valant, J. (2018). *Disparities and discrimination in student discipline by race and family income*. Education Research Alliance.

https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/010418-Barrett-McEachin-Mills-Valant-Disparities-in-Student-Discipline-by-Race-and-Family-Income.pdf

<sup>149</sup> Fabelo, et al. (2011). *Breaking schools' rules.* <u>https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Breaking\_Schools\_Rules\_Report\_Final.pdf</u>

<sup>150</sup> Losen, D., & Whitaker, A. (2018). *Eleven million days lost: Race, discipline, and safety at U.S. public schools*. American Civil Liberties Union. <u>https://www.aclu.org/report/ll-million-days-lost-race-discipline-and-safety-us-public-schools-part-l</u>

<sup>151</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model school response*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>152</sup> Diliberti, M. K., & Perera, R. M. (2023, January 19). *Survey: Understanding how U.S. public schools approach school discipline*. The Brookings Institute.

https://www.brookings.edu/articles/survey-understanding-how-us-public-schools-approach-school-discipline/

<sup>153</sup> Whitaker, et al. (2019). *Cops and no counselors*.

https://www.nyclu.org/sites/default/files/field\_documents/030119-

acluschooldisciplinereport.pdf

<sup>154</sup> Anderson, K. A. (2018). Policing and middle schools: An evaluation of a statewide school resource officer policy. *Middle Grades Review, 4*(2).

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1192862.pdf

<sup>155</sup> Torres, M. S., Jr., & Stefkovich, J. A. (2009). Demographics and police involvement: Implications for student's civil liberties and just leadership. *Educational Administration Quarterly, 45*(3), 450-473.

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0013161X09335545?icid=int.sj-abstract.citingarticles.21

<sup>156</sup> Mclaughlin, T. F., & Vacha, E. F. (1993). Substance abuse prevention in the schools: Roles for the school counselor. *Elementary School Guidance & Counseling, 28*, 124-132. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/42869140</u>

<sup>157</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model school response*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>158</sup> Evidence-Based Policymaking Collaborative. (2016). *Principles of evidence-based policymaking.* Urban Institute.

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99739/principles\_of\_evidencebased\_policymaking.pdf

<sup>159</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model school response*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-school-response-to-drugs-and-drug-related-incidents-act/</u>

<sup>160</sup> Marchbanks, M. P. III, Blake, J. J., Smith, D., Seibert, A. L., Carmichael, D., Booth, E. A., & Fabelo, T. (2014). More than a drop in the bucket: The social and economic costs of dropouts and grade retentions associated with exclusionary discipline. *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk*, 5(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.58464/2155-5834.1226</u>
 <sup>161</sup> King, R. (2016). Science over stigma: saving lives--implementation of naloxone use in the

school setting. *NASN School Nurse, 31*(2), 96–101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1942602X16628890</u> <sup>162</sup> Santa Clara County Office of Education. (2022). *Naloxone training resource guide*. <u>https://www.sccoe.org/yhw/physical/Documents/YHW\_Naloxone\_Training\_Guide\_Oct2022-Latest.pdf</u>

<sup>163</sup> Friedman, J., Godvin, M., Shover, C. L., Gone, J. P., Hansen, H., & Schriger, D. L. (2022). Trends in drug overdose deaths among U.S. adolescents, January 2010 to June 2021. *JAMA, 327*(14), 1398–1400. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2022.2847</u>

<sup>164</sup> Ibid.

<sup>165</sup> Ibid.

<sup>166</sup> Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. (2021). *Table 1.2B – Types of illicit drug use in lifetime, past year, and past month: Among people aged 12 to 17; percentages, 2021.* National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH).

https://www.samhsa.gov/data/release/2021-national-survey-drug-use-and-health-nsduhreleases#annual-national-report

<sup>167</sup> Reed, M. K., Guth, A., Salcedo, V. J., Hom, J. K., & Rising, K. L. (2022). "You can't go wrong being safe": Motivations, patterns, and context surrounding use of fentanyl test strips for

heroin and other drugs. *The International Journal on Drug Policy, 103*, 103643. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103643</u>

<sup>168</sup> Friedman, et al. (2022). Overdose deaths among U.S. adolescents. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2022.2847</u>

<sup>169</sup> Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. (2021). *Types of illicit drug use in lifetime*. <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/release/2021-national-survey-drug-use-and-health-nsduh-releases#annual-national-report</u>

<sup>170</sup> Peavy, K. M., & Banta-Green, C. (2021). *Understanding and supporting adolescents with an opioid use disorder*. Addictions, Drug & Alcohol Institute, University of Washington. <u>https://adai.uw.edu/pubs/pdf/2021AdolescentsOUD.pdf</u>

<sup>171</sup> Ibid.

<sup>172</sup> Romero, R. A., & Young, S. D. (2022). Adolescents and opioid-related outcomes amidst the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Addictive Diseases, 40*(1), 126-130. https://doi.org/10.1080/10550887.2021.1916420

<sup>173</sup> Chadi, N., & Hadland, S. E. (2019). Youth access to naloxone: the next frontier?. *The Journal of adolescent Health: Official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine, 65*(5), 571–572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.08.005</u>

<sup>174</sup> Ibid.

<sup>175</sup> Bagley, S., Hadland, S., Carney, B., & Saitz, R. (2017). Addressing stigma in medication treatment of adolescents with opioid use disorder. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, *11* (6), 415-416. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.0000000000348">https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.00000000000348</a>

<sup>176</sup> Jimenez, D. E., Singer, M. R., & Adesman, A. (2019). Availability of naloxone in pharmacies and knowledge of pharmacy staff regarding dispensing naloxone to younger adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 65*(5), 698–701. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.07.009</u>

<sup>177</sup> Wilson, J. D., Berk, J., Adger, H., & Feldman, L. (2018). Identifying missed clinical opportunities in delivery of overdose prevention and naloxone prescription to adolescents using opioids. *The Journal of Adolescent Health: Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, *63*(2), 245–248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2018.05.011</u>
<sup>178</sup> Wilson et al. (2018). Identifying missed clinical opportunities. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2018.05.011</u>

<sup>179</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). *What you need to know about naloxone*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/opioids/naloxone/factsheets/pdf/Naloxone\_FactSheet\_FamilyandCaregivers\_WhatYouNeedToKnow.pdf</u>

<sup>180</sup> Clark, A. K., Wilder, C. M., & Winstanley, E. L. (2014). A systematic review of community opioid overdose prevention and naloxone distribution programs. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, 8(3), 153–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.00000000000034</u>

<sup>181</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022, October 25). *5 things to know about naloxone*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/featured-</u>

topics/naloxone.html#:~:text=Naloxone%20will%20not%20harm%20someone,asleep%20or%2 Oloss%20of%20consciousness

<sup>182</sup> Hadland, S. E., Wharam, J. F., Schuster, M. A., Zhang, F., Samet, J. H., & Larochelle, M. R. (2017). Trends in receipt of buprenorphine and naltrexone for opioid use disorder among adolescents and young adults, 2001-2014. *JAMA Pediatrics, 171*(8), 747–755. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.0745</u>

<sup>183</sup> Chadi & Hadland. (2019). Youth access to naloxone. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.08.005</u>

<sup>184</sup> Tanz, L. J., Dinwiddie, A. T., Mattson, C. L., O'Donnell, J., & Davis, N. L. (2022). Drug Overdose Deaths Among Persons Aged 10-19 Years - United States, July 2019-December 2021. *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report*, 77(50), 1576–1582. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7150a2 <sup>185</sup> Bichell, R. E., & Pivik, V. G. (2023). More Schools Stock Overdose Reversal Meds, but Others Worry About Stigma. KFF Health News, <u>https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/schools-narcan-naloxone-overdose-reversal-colorado/</u>

<sup>186</sup> Overdose Prevention Unit within the Prevention Services Division of the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment. (2023). Opiate Antagonist (Naloxone) Bulk Purchase Fund, 2023 Legislative Report, <u>https://cdphe.colorado.gov/naloxone-bulk-purchase-fund</u>

<sup>187</sup> See Marco, C. A., Weiner, M., Ream, S. L., Lumbrezer, D., & Karanovic, D. (2012). Access to care among emergency department patients. *Emergency medicine journal : EMJ, 29*(1), 28–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/emj.2010.103077</u> and Sacamano, P., Krawczyk, N., & Latkin, C. (2018). Emergency Department Visits in a Cohort of Persons with Substance Use: Incorporating the Role of Social Networks. *Substance use & misuse, 53*(13), 2265–2269. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10826084.2018.1461225</u>.

<sup>188</sup> Lewer, D., Freer, J., King, E., Larney, S., Degenhardt, L., Tweed, E. J., Hope, V. D., Harris, M., Millar, T., Hayward, A., Ciccarone, D., & Morley, K. I. (2020). Frequency of health-care utilization by adults who use illicit drugs: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, *115*(6), 1011–1023. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14892</u>

<sup>189</sup> Weiss, A. J., Elixhauser, A., Barrett, M. L., Steiner, C. A., Bailey, M. K., & O'Malley, L. (2017). *Opioid-related inpatient stays and emergency department visits by state, 2009–2014* (Statistical Brief No. 219). Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. <u>https://hcup-us.ahrg.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb219-Opioid-Hospital-Stays-ED-Visits-by-State.pdf</u>

<sup>190</sup> Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (2019, May). *Trends in the rate of opioidrelated hospitalizations*. <u>https://www.ahrg.gov/opioids/map/index.html</u>

<sup>191</sup> Trowbridge, P., Weinstein, Z. M., Kerensky, T., Roy, P., Regan, D., Samet, J. H., & Walley, A. Y. (2017). Addiction consultation services - Linking hospitalized patients to outpatient addiction treatment. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *79*, 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2017.05.007

<sup>192</sup> American College of Emergency Physicians. (2017). *Opioid patients in the emergency department* [Data set]. <u>https://www.emergencyphysicians.org/siteassets/files/pdfs/opioid-</u>

poll-results-acep17.pdf

<sup>193</sup> Ibid.

<sup>194</sup> Kestler, A., Buxton, J., Meckling, G., Giesler, A., Lee, M., Fuller, K., Quian, H., Marks, D., & Scheuermeyer, F. (2017). Factors associated with participation in an emergency departmentbased take-home naloxone program for at-risk opioid users. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, *69*(3), 340–346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2016.07.027</u>

<sup>195</sup> Moore, P. Q., Cheema, N., Celmins, L. E., Patel, A., Follman, S., Soni, H., Szwak, J. A., Pho, M. T., Carter, K., & Arora, V. M. (2021). Point-of-care naloxone distribution in the emergency department: A pilot study. *American journal of health-system pharmacy: Official journal of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists, 78*(4), 360–366. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajhp/zxaa409

<sup>196</sup> Monico, L. B., Oros, M., Smith, S., Mitchell, S. G., Gryczynski, J., & Schwartz, R. (2020). One million screened: Scaling up SBIRT and buprenorphine treatment in hospital emergency departments across Maryland. *The American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, *38*(7), 1466–1469. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2020.03.005</u>

<sup>197</sup> Whiteside, et al. (2022). Integrated Care. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108666</u>

<sup>198</sup> Chambers, L. C., Hallowell, B. D., Samuels, E. A., Daly, M., Baird, J., & Beaudoin, F. L. (2023). An evaluation of the association between specific post-overdose care services in emergency departments and subsequent treatment engagement. *Journal of the American College of Emergency Physicians open*, *4*(1), e12877. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/emp2.12877</u>

<sup>199</sup> Mauro, P. M., Gutkind, S., Annunziato, E. M., & Samples, H. (2022). Use of medication for opioid use disorder among us adolescents and adults with need for opioid treatment, 2019. *JAMA Network Open, 5*(3), e223821. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.3821</u>
 <sup>200</sup> Jakubowski, A., Singh-Tan, S., Torres-Lockhart, K., Nahvi, S., Stein, M., Fox, A. D., & Lu, T. (2023). Hospital-based clinicians lack knowledge and comfort in initiating medications for opioid use disorder: opportunities for training innovation. *Addiction Science and Clinical Pract*ice, *18*(31). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-023-00386-x</u>

<sup>201</sup> Weiner, S. G., Baker, O., Bernson, D., & Schuur, J. D. (2020). One-year mortality of patients after emergency department treatment for nonfatal opioid overdose. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, *75*(1), 13–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2019.04.020</u>

<sup>202</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model Substance Use Disorder Treatment in Emergency Settings Act.* <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-substance-use-disorder-treatment-in-emergency-settings-act/</u>

 <sup>203</sup> King, C., Cook, R., Korthuis, P. T., Morris, C. D., & Englander, H. (2022). Causes of death in the 12 months after hospital discharge among patients with opioid use disorder. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, *16*(4), 466–469. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.000000000000000915</u>
 <sup>204</sup> Slawek, D. E., Lu, T. Y., Hayes, B., & Fox, A. D. (2018). Caring for patients with opioid use disorder: what clinicians should know about comorbid medical conditions. *Psychiatric Research and Clinical Practice*, *1*(1), 16–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.prcp.20180005</u>
 <sup>205</sup> Chang, et al. (2022). Racial/ethnic disparities. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2022.108719</u>
 <sup>206</sup> Dickson-Gomez, J., Weeks, M., Green, D., Boutouis, S., Galletly, C., & Christenson, E. (2022). Insurance barriers to substance use disorder treatment after passage of mental health and

addiction parity laws and the affordable care act: A qualitative analysis. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence Reports*, *3*, 100051. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dadr.2022.100051</u>

<sup>207</sup> Altekruse, S. F., Cosgrove, C. M., Altekruse, W. C., Jenkins, R. A., & Blanco, C. (2020). Socioeconomic risk factors for fatal opioid overdoses in the United States: Findings from the Mortality Disparities in American Communities Study (MDAC). *PloS one*, *15*(1), e0227966. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0227966</u>

<sup>208</sup> Cummings, J. R., Wen, H., Ko, M., & Druss, B. G. (2014). Race/ethnicity and geographic access to Medicaid substance use disorder treatment facilities in the United States. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *71*(2), 190–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.3575</u>

<sup>209</sup> Kleinman, R. A., & Morris, N. P. (2021). Rapid access to medications for opioid use disorder. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, *36*(11), 3557–3558. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-06850-1</u>

<sup>210</sup> Peet, E. D., Powell, D., & Pacula, R. L. (2022). Trends in out-of-pocket costs for naloxone by drug brand and payer in the US, 2010-2018. *JAMA Health Forum,3*(8):e222663. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.2663</u>

<sup>211</sup> Kleinman & Morris. (2021). Rapid access. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-06850-1</u>

<sup>212</sup> D'Onofrio, G., O'Connor, P. G., Pantalon, M. V., Chawarski, M. C., Busch, S. H., Owens, P. H., Bernstein, S. L., & Fiellin, D. A. (2015). Emergency department-initiated

buprenorphine/naloxone treatment for opioid dependence: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA*, *313*(16), 1636–1644. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.3474</u>

<sup>213</sup> Snyder, H., Kalmin, M. M., Moulin, A., Campbell, A., Goodman-Meza, D., Padwa, H., Clayton, S., Speener, M., Shoptaw, S., & Herring, A. A. (2021). Rapid Adoption of low-threshold buprenorphine treatment at California emergency departments participating in the CA bridge program. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, *78*(6), 759–772. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2021.05.024</u>

<sup>214</sup> Sun, T., Aroke, H., Kogut, S., Katenka, N., Bratberg, J., & Buchanan, A. (2022). Early buprenorphine-naloxone initiation for opioid use disorder reduces opioid overdose, emergency room visits, and healthcare cost compared to late initiation. *The American* 

*Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse, 48*(2), 217–225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00952990.2021.1981358</u>

<sup>215</sup> Le, T., Cordial, P., Sankoe, M., Purnode, C., Parekh, A., Baker, T., Hiestand, B., Peacock, W. F., & Neuenschwander, J. (2021). Healthcare use after buprenorphine prescription in a community emergency department: A cohort study. *The Western Journal of Emergency Medicine, 22*(6), 1270–1275. <u>https://doi.org/10.5811/westjem.2021.6.51306</u>

<sup>216</sup> D'Onofrio, et al. (2015). Buprenorphine/naloxone treatment.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.3474

<sup>217</sup> Anderson, E. S., Rusoja, E., Luftig, J., Ullal, M., Shardha, R., Schwimmer, H., Friedman, A., Hailozian, C., & Herring, A. A. (2023). Effectiveness of substance use navigation for emergency department patients with substance use disorders: an implementation study. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, *81*(3), 297–308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2022.09.025</u>
 <sup>218</sup> Chambers, et al. (2023). Post-overdose care services. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/emp2.12877</u>

<sup>219</sup> Perera, R., Stephan, L., Appa, A., Giuliano, R., Hoffman, R., Lum, P., & Martin, M. (2022).
 Meeting people where they are: Implementing hospital-based substance use harm reduction. *Harm Reduction Journal, 19*(1), 14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-022-00594-9</u>
 <sup>220</sup> Goldfarb, et al. (2023). Wait times for patients.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jemermed.2023.02.015.

<sup>221</sup> Ibid.

<sup>222</sup> Orme, S., Zarkin, G. A., Dunlap, L. J., Nordeck, C. D., Schwartz, R. P., Mitchell, S. G., Welsh, C., O'Grady, K. E., & Gryczynski, J. (2022). Cost and cost savings of navigation services to avoid rehospitalization for a comorbid substance use disorder population. *Medical Care*, *60*(8), 631–635. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.00000000001743</u>

<sup>223</sup> Horn, B. P., Crandall, C., Forcehimes, A., French, M. T., & Bogenschutz, M. (2017). Benefit-cost analysis of SBIRT interventions for substance using patients in emergency departments. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 79*, 6–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2017.05.003</u>

<sup>224</sup> Pringle, J. L., Kelley, D. K., Kearney, S. M., Aldridge, A., Dowd, W., Johnjulio, W., Venkat, A., Madden, M., & Lovelace, J. (2018). Screening, brief intervention, and referral to treatment in the emergency department: an examination of health care utilization and costs. *Medical Care*, *56*(2), 146–152. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.00000000000859</u>

<sup>225</sup> 42 U.S.C.A. § 5106a.

<sup>226</sup> Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association (LAPPA). (2023). *Model substance use during pregnancy and family care plans act*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/substance-use-during-pregnancy-and-family-care-plans/</u>

<sup>227</sup> Briscoe, H., Murthy, S., & Vais, S. (2021). *Do no harm: Rebuilding trust and keeping families together*. Aces Aware. <u>https://www.acesaware.org/wp-</u>

<u>content/uploads/2021/12/DoNoHarmFinal.pdf</u>

<sup>228</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/substance-use-during-pregnancy-and-family-care-plans/</u>

<sup>229</sup> Maclean, et al. (2022). Prenatal substance use policies. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2021.01755</u>

<sup>230</sup> LAPPA. (2023). *Model.* <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/substance-use-during-pregnancy-and-family-care-plans/</u>

<sup>231</sup> Maclean, et al. (2022). Prenatal substance use policies. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2021.01755</u>

<sup>232</sup> Gemmill, A., Kiang, M. V., & Alexander, M. J. (2019). Trends in pregnancy-associated mortality involving opioids in the United States, 2007-2016. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 220*(1), 115–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2018.09.028</u>

<sup>233</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2022, September 19). *Four in 5 pregnancy-related deaths in the U.S. are preventable*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/p0919-pregnancy-related-deaths.html</u>

<sup>234</sup> Office of National Drug Control Policy. (2021). *Substance use disorder in pregnancy: Improving outcomes for families*. Executive Office of the President.

https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/ONDCP\_Report-Substance-Use-Disorder-and-Pregnancy.pdf

<sup>235</sup> Ohio Department of Health. (2019). *A report on pregnancy-associated deaths in Ohio 2008-2016*. <u>https://odh.ohio.gov/know-our-programs/pregnancy-associated-mortality-review/reports/pregnancy-associated-deaths-ohio-2008-2016</u>.

<sup>236</sup> Tennessee Department of Health. (2021). *2021 Tennessee maternal mortality annual report*. <u>https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/health/program-areas/maternal-</u> mortality/MMR\_Annual\_Report\_2021.pdf

<sup>237</sup> American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2017). *Opioid use and opioid use disorder in pregnancy* (Committee Opinion No. 711.). *Obstetrics & Gynecology, 130*, e81–94. https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/08/opioid-use-and-opioid-use-disorder-in-pregnancy

<sup>238</sup> Campbell, J., Matoff-Stepp, S., Velez, M. L., Cox, H. H., & Laughon, K. (2021). Pregnancyassociated deaths from homicide, suicide, and drug overdose: review of research and the intersection with intimate partner violence. *Journal of Women's Health*, *30*(2), 236–244. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2020.8875</u>

 <sup>239</sup> Patrick, S. W., Barfield, W. D., Poindexter, B. B., & Committee on Fetus and Newborn, Committee on Substance Use and Prevention (2020). Neonatal opioid withdrawal syndrome. *Pediatrics*, *146*(5), e2020029074. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2020-029074</u>
 <sup>240</sup> Yen, E., & Davis, J. M. (2022). The immediate and long-term effects of prenatal opioid exposure. *Frontiers in Pediatrics, 10*, 1039055. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fped.2022.1039055</u>
 <sup>241</sup> Ibid.

<sup>242</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, March 21). *Data and statistics about opioid use during pregnancy*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/pregnancy/opioids/data.html</u>

<sup>243</sup> Hirai, A. H., Ko, J. Y., Owens, P. L., Stocks, C., & Patrick, S. W. (2021). Neonatal abstinence syndrome and maternal opioid-related diagnoses in the US, 2010-2017. *JAMA*, *325*(2), 146–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.24991</u>

<sup>244</sup> Hirai, et al. (2021). Diagnoses in the US. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.24991</u>
 <sup>245</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023, March 21). *Data and statistics about opioid use during pregnancy*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/pregnancy/opioids/data.html</u>

<sup>246</sup> Page, K., Murray-Krezan, C., Leeman, L., Carmody, M., Stephen, J. M. & Bakhireva, L. N. (2022). Prevalence of marijuana use in pregnant women with concurrent opioid use disorder or alcohol use in pregnancy. *Addiction Science and Clinical Practice, 17*(3). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-021-00285-z

<sup>247</sup> Page et al. (2022). Marijuana use. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13722-021-00285-z</u>

<sup>248</sup> American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2017). *Marijuana use during pregnancy and lactation. Committee Opinion* (No. 722). <u>https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/10/marijuana-use-during-pregnancy-and-lactation</u>

<sup>249</sup> Weber, A., Miskle, B., Lynch, A., Arndt, S., & Acion, L. (2021). Substance use in pregnancy: identifying stigma and improving care. *Substance Abuse and Rehabilitation*, *12*, 105–121. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/SAR.S319180</u>

<sup>250</sup> Weber, et al. (2021). Identifying stigma. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/SAR.S319180</u>

<sup>251</sup> Krans, E. E., Kim, J. Y., Chen, Q., Rothenberger, S. D., James, A. E., 3rd, Kelley, D., & Jarlenski, M. P. (2021). Outcomes associated with the use of medications for opioid use disorder during pregnancy. *Addiction (Abingdon, England), 116*(12), 3504–3514. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15582</u>
 <sup>252</sup> Guttmacher Institute. (2023, July 1). *Substance use during pregnancy.*

https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/substance-use-during-pregnancy <sup>253</sup> Henkhaus, L. E., Buntin, M. B., Henderson, S. C., Lai, P., & Patrick, S. W. (2022). Disparities in receipt of medications for opioid use disorder among pregnant women. *Substance Abuse*, *43*(1), 508–513. https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2021.1949664

<sup>254</sup> Schiff, D. M., Nielsen, T., Hoeppner, B. B., Terplan, M., Hansen, H., Bernson, D., Diop, H., Bharel, M., Krans, E. E., Selk, S., Kelly, J. F., Wilens, T. E., & Taveras, E. M. (2020). Assessment of racial and ethnic disparities in the use of medication to treat opioid use disorder among pregnant women in Massachusetts. *JAMA Network Open, 3*(5), e205734.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.5734

<sup>255</sup> Guttmacher Institute. (2023). *Substance use*. <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/substance-use-during-pregnancy</u>

<sup>256</sup> Children's Rights Litigation Committee of the American Bar Association Section of Litigation. (2019). *Trauma caused by separation of children from parents*.

https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publications/litigation\_committees/childrigh ts/child-separation-memo/parent-child-separation-trauma-memo.pdf

<sup>257</sup> Aspinwall, C. (2023, July 25). *These states are using fetal personhood to put women behind bars*. The Marshall Project. <u>https://www.themarshallproject.org/2023/07/25/pregnant-women-prosecutions-alabama-oklahoma</u>

<sup>258</sup> Sandifer, J. L. (2017). Impact of maternal incarceration on children. In *The Encyclopedia of Corrections*, K.R. Kerley (Ed.). Wiley-Blackwell. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118845387.wbeoc115</u>
 <sup>259</sup> Ibid.

<sup>260</sup> American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). (2020). *Opposition to criminalization of individuals during pregnancy and the postpartum period.* <u>https://www.acog.org/clinical-information/policy-and-position-statements/statements-of-policy/2020/opposition-criminalization-of-individuals-pregnancy-and-postpartum-period</u>

<sup>261</sup> Faherty, L. J., Kranz, A. M., Russell-Fritch, J., Patrick, S. W., Cantor, J., & Stein, B. D. (2019). Association of punitive and reporting state policies related to substance use in pregnancy with rates of neonatal abstinence syndrome. *JAMA Network Open, 2*(11), e1914078. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.14078

<sup>262</sup> Meinhofer, A., Witman, A., Maclean, J. C., & Bao, Y. (2022). Prenatal substance use policies and newborn health. *Health Economics*, *3*1(7), 1452–1467. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.4518</u>

<sup>263</sup> Howard H. (2015). Reducing stigma: Lessons from opioid-dependent women. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions*, *15*(4), 418–438.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1533256X.2015.1091003

<sup>264</sup> Stone R. (2015). Pregnant women and substance use: Fear, stigma, and barriers to care. *Health & Justice, 3*(1), 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-015-0015-5</u>

<sup>265</sup> Prince, M. K., Daley, S. F., & Ayers, D. (2023). *Substance use in pregnancy*. StatPearls Publishing. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK542330/</u>

<sup>266</sup> Angelotta, C., Weiss, C. J., Angelotta, J. W., & Friedman, R. A. (2016). A Moral or medical problem? The relationship between legal penalties and treatment practices for opioid use disorders in pregnant women. *Women's Health Issues, 26*(6), 595-601. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2016.09.002.

<sup>267</sup> Austin, A. E., Naumann, R. B., & Simmons, E. (2022). Association of state child abuse policies and mandated reporting policies with prenatal and postpartum care among women who engaged in substance use during pregnancy. *JAMA Pediatrics, 176*(11),1123–1130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2022.3396</u> <sup>268</sup> National Indian Child Welfare Association. (2021). *Disproportionality in child welfare fact sheet*. <u>https://www.nicwa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/NICWA\_11\_2021-Disproportionality-Fact-Sheet.pdf</u>

<sup>269</sup> Sanmartin, M. X., Ali, M. M., Lynch, S., & Aktas, A. (2020). Association between state-level criminal justice-focused prenatal substance use policies in the US and substance use-related foster care admissions and family reunification. *JAMA Pediatrics, 174*(8), 782–788. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.1027

<sup>270</sup> Harp, K. L. H., & Bunting, A. M. (2020). The racialized nature of child welfare policies and the social control of Black bodies. *Social Politics*, *27*(2), 258–281. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxz039</u>
<sup>271</sup> Fullerton, C. A., Kim, M., Thomas, C. P., Lyman, D. R., Montejano, L. B., Dougherty, R. H., Daniels, A. S., Ghose, S. S., & Delphin-Rittmon, M. E. (2014). Medication-assisted treatment with methadone: assessing the evidence. *Psychiatric Services (Washington, D.C.)*, *65*(2), 146–157. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201300235

<sup>272</sup> ACOG. (2017). *Opioid use*. <u>https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2017/08/opioid-use-and-opioid-use-disorder-in-pregnancy</u>

<sup>273</sup> Meinhofer, et al. (2022). Prenatal substance use policies. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.4518</u>
<sup>274</sup> Olding, M., Cook, A., Austin, T., & Boyd, J. (2022). "They went down that road, and they get it": A qualitative study of peer support worker roles within perinatal substance use programs. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment, 132*, 108578. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2021.108578</u>
<sup>275</sup> Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2023). *Evidence-based, whole-person care for pregnant people who have opioid use disorder.*

https://store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/pep23-02-01-002.pdf

<sup>276</sup> Crenshaw J. T. (2014). Healthy birth practice #6: Keep mother and baby together- It's best for mother, baby, and breastfeeding. *The Journal of Perinatal Education, 23*(4), 211–217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1891/1058-1243.23.4.211</u>

<sup>277</sup> Cheng, F., McMillan, C., Morrison, A., Berkwitt, A., & Grossman, M. (2021). Neonatal abstinence syndrome: management advances and therapeutic approaches. *Current Addiction Reports, 8*, 595–604. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-021-00387-3</u>

<sup>278</sup> Petzold, J., Spreer, M., Krüger, M., Sauer, C., Kirchner, T., Hahn, S., Zimmermann, U. S., & Pilhatsch, M. (2021). Integrated care for pregnant women and parents with methamphetamine-related mental disorders. *Frontiers in Psychiatry, 12*. <u>http://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2021.762041</u>

<sup>279</sup> American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) Committee on Health Care for Underserved Women. (2022). *Substance abuse reporting and pregnancy: The role of the obstetrician–gynecologist* (Committee Opinion No. 473).

https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-

opinion/articles/2011/01/substance-abuse-reporting-and-pregnancy-the-role-of-theobstetrician-gynecologist

<sup>280</sup> Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association (LAPPA). (2021). *Model overdose fatality review teams act*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-overdose-fatality-review-teams-act/</u>
 <sup>281</sup> Heinen, M., & O'Brien, M. (2020). *Overdose fatality review: A practitioner's guide to*

*implementation.* Bureau of Justice Assistance, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice and the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

https://www.cossup.org/Content/Documents/Articles/Overdose\_Fatality\_Review\_Practitioner s\_Guide.pdf

<sup>282</sup> Gilbreath, J., & Reichert, J. (2021). *A review of literature on overdose fatality review teams.* Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority.

https://icjia.illinois.gov/researchhub/articles/overdose-fatality-review-teams-literature-review

<sup>283</sup> Ray, B., Bailey, K., Dunnigan, M., Aalsma M., Bell, L., & O'Brien, M. (2022). *Comparing practices used in overdose fatality review teams to recommend implementation guidelines,* 

Journal of Public Health Management & Practice 28.

https://journals.lww.com/jphmp/fulltext/2022/11001/comparing\_practices\_used\_in\_overdose\_f atality.6.aspx

<sup>284</sup> Ibid.

<sup>285</sup> Gilbreath, & Reichert (2021). *A review of literature*.

https://icjia.illinois.gov/researchhub/articles/overdose-fatality-review-teams-literature-review <sup>286</sup> Haas, E., Truong, C., Bartolomei-Hill, L., Baier, M., Bazron, B., & Rebbert-Franklin, K. (2018).

Local Overdose Fatality Review Team recommendations for overdose death prevention. *Health Promotion Practice, 20(*4), 553–564. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839918797617</u>.

<sup>287</sup> Gilbreath & Reichert (2021). *A review of literature*.

https://icjia.illinois.gov/researchhub/articles/overdose-fatality-review-teams-literature-review <sup>288</sup> Haas, et al. (2018). *Recommendations*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839918797617</u>.

<sup>289</sup> BJA's Comprehensive Opioid, Stimulant, and Substance Abuse Program (2022). *Overdose fatality review: National standards*," Bureau of Justice Assistance, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice and the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.ofrtools.org/resource/8f1606e8-aedd-49fa-a8f1-802db72901b7.

<sup>290</sup> LAPPA. (2021). *Model act*. <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/model-overdose-fatality-review-teams-act/</u>

<sup>291</sup> Ibid.

<sup>292</sup> Costello, & Cruz. (2020). *Evaluation profile*.

https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/od2a/pdf/OD2A\_EvalProfile\_OverdoseFatalityReviews\_50 8.pdf

<sup>293</sup> Ibid.

<sup>294</sup> Heinen, & O'Brien. (2020). *Practitioner's guide*.

https://www.cossup.org/Content/Documents/Articles/Overdose\_Fatality\_Review\_Practitioner s\_Guide.pdf

<sup>295</sup> Costello, & Cruz. (2020). *Evaluation profile*.

https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/od2a/pdf/OD2A\_EvalProfile\_OverdoseFatalityReviews\_50 8.pdf

<sup>296</sup> Heinen, & O'Brien. (2020). *Practitioner's guide*.

https://www.cossup.org/Content/Documents/Articles/Overdose\_Fatality\_Review\_Practitioner s\_Guide.pdf

#### ABOUT LEGISLATIVE ANALYSIS AND PUBLIC POLICY ASSOCIATION

The Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association (LAPPA) is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization whose mission is to conduct legal and legislative research and analysis and draft legislation on effective law and policy in the areas of public safety and health, substance use disorders, and the criminal justice system.

LAPPA produces up-to-the-minute comparative analyses, publications, educational brochures, and other tools ranging from podcasts to model laws and policies that can be used by national, state, and local criminal justice and substance use disorder practitioners who want the latest comprehensive information on law and policy. Examples of topics on which LAPPA has assisted stakeholders include naloxone laws, law enforcement/community engagement, alternatives to incarceration for those with substance use disorders, medication-assisted treatment in prisons, and the involuntary commitment and guardianship of individuals with alcohol or substance use disorders.

For more information about LAPPA, please visit: <u>https://legislativeanalysis.org/</u>.

©Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association - This project is funded by a grant from the Office of National Drug Control Policy. Neither the Office of National Drug Control Policy, nor any other federal instrumentality operate, control, or are responsible for, or necessarily endorse this project.

www.legislativeanalysis.org